## AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

# POTENTIAL HYPOCHOLESTEROLEMIC EFFECT OF MORINGA OLEIFERA LEAVES' EXTRACT

by HAIFA HASSANIE

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science to the Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics of the Faculty of Medicine at the American University of Beirut

> Beirut, Lebanon December 2020

## AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

Potential Hypo-cholesterolemic effect of Moringa oleifera leaves' extract

by

Haifa Hassanie

Approved by:

Advisor

Julnar Usta, PhD. Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics Professor, FM

Member of Committee

Nadine Darwiche, PhD Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics Professor, FM

Sawsan Kreidieh, PhD Department of Biology Professor, FAS

Member of Committee

Date of thesis/dissertation defense: [Dec 23, 2020]

## AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT

## THESIS RELEASE FORM

Student Name:	Hassanie	Haifa	
L	ast	First	Middle

I authorize the American University of Beirut, to: (a) reproduce hard or electronic copies of my thesis; (b) include such copies in the archives and digital repositories of the University; and (c) make freely available such copies to third parties for research or educational purposes:

 $\square$  As of the date of submission

One year from the date of submission of my thesis.

Two years from the date of submission of my thesis.

Three years from the date of submission of my thesis.

Abaila Hassenie 18.01.2021

Signature

Date

(This form is signed & dated when submitting the thesis to the University Libraries ScholarWorks)

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my thesis advisor and mentor, Dr. Julnar Usta for providing guidance and feedback throughout this project. You have set an example of excellence as a researcher, mentor, instructor, and role model. Your ideas, input, professionalism, and enthusiasm were most helpful and assisted me through my experiments. I learned so much from you and it was a real privilege to work in your laboratory.

I would like to thank Ms. Hala Kaidbey for her constant enthusiasm and encouragement over those years. I considered both, Dr. Usta and Ms. Hala, my second family, and I couldn't thank you enough for everything you both did for me.

I would like to thank my committee members for all their guidance through this process; your discussion, ideas, and feedback have been invaluable. A special thanks to Dr. Nadine Darwiche for your kindness and for support to a student that felt so out of the place from the beginning, your story helped me out from the start.

I would love to thank all my friends, Sara Saab; Zeinab Kawtharani; Vera Dermesrobian; Berthe Hayar, and Christelle Kai without whom I would not have been able to complete this research, and without whom I have shared moments of deep anxiety but also great excitement. Their presence was very important in a process that is often felt as tremendously solitaire. Thank you so much for being by my side.

Also, a big thanks to my colleagues, lab-mates, and dear friends, Farah Reda and Hala Sardouk, who was always there for help and encouragement, I would not have made it through without you two. Special thanks to you Farah for your day-to-day guidance and for always believing in me and for being there by my side.

Hala Sardouk thank you for always being there whenever I needed a friend, even when you were the one going through hard times. I know this year has not be kind to you, but you were always there to hold me up. I feel extremely lucky and privileged to know someone as thoughtful, generous and as kind as you.

I love to thank my family for their worry, encouragement, and confidence. Thank you, Mom and Dad, for always believing in me and for giving me the extra strength and motivation to get things done.

I am forever thankful to my sister Randa and Rima, who always push me to do my best, and who I could never live without. Randa thank you for your unconditional trust, timely encouragement, and endless patience. You have always been an example of hard work and the personification of all that is good for Rima and me.

Finally, I like to thank God for helping me through dark moments, where I doubt myself.

# ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS OF

#### Haifa Hassanie

for

<u>Master of Science</u> <u>Major</u>: Biochemistry

#### Title: Potential hypocholesterolemic effect of Moringa oleifera leaves' extract

Cholesterol is a lipid component of membrane structure and a precursor of many biomolecules. Disturbance in serum cholesterol homeostasis leads to an increase in cholesterol level, that underlie cardiovascular diseases and atherosclerosis. While cholesterol biosynthesis occurs in all nucleated cells, the liver plays a key role in distributing and eliminating cholesterol. Biosynthesis of Cholesterol occurs via a complex pathway known as mevalonate pathway with the rate determining step catalyzed by HMG-CoA reductase, an important target for drug development.

Statins are competitive inhibitors of HMG-CoA reductase enzyme. Their therapeutic value is not limited to their effect on cholesterol pathway, but to the increase in plasma membrane LDL receptors, consequently hypocholesterolemia. However, the chronic administration of statins, have been reported to cause side effects including myopathies, and liver dysfunction, which necessitated the need to find safer and more affordable medications. Interest in alternative medicine, such as herbal medicine, has increased in recent years, providing a non-costly source for treatment of ailments. Moringa Oleifera (MO) has been recognized for its nutritional, environmental, and medicinal value. All parts of the tree are edible and have been used in curing diseases. The MO leaves are commonly consumed as hot tea beverage. Many beneficial effects have been attributed to the tea drink, including hypoglycemia, antioxidant, and hypocholesterolemic effects.

In vitro and in vivo studies, using organic solvents extracts, of MO leaves demonstrated its effect on regulating cholesterol level, by controlling contributors to cholesterol pool. We hereby hypothesize that chronic administration of MO leaves water extract (MOE) will maintain cholesterol homeostasis. We investigate, in this study, the effect of chronic treatment of MOE on key enzymes controlling cholesterol level specifically: HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptors.

The viability of HepG2 cells treated (24hrs) with varying concentration (0.01% -0.1%) of MOE, decreased in a concentration dependent manner; with EC50 ranging between 0.02-0.03%. In all subsequent experiments, we opted to treat cells, for extended periods (24, 48, 72hrs), with MOE, at sub EC50. The metabolic activity was confirmed by assaying: viability (MTT and trypan blue assays); ROS level (NBT assay), and ATP (luciferase assay) level. In addition, HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptors, transcription (RT-PCR) and translational levels (western blotting, immunostaining) were assessed in MOE treated cells. The effect on intracellular cholesterol level, as well as the direct effect of MOE on pure HMGCOA reductase were also determined.

We hereby report in MOE-treated HepG2 cells a concentration dependent, but time independent: a) decrease in the viability; b) increase in ROS and c) decrease in ATP level. Importantly, these findings suggest a strict mechanism controlling ROS and ATP levels maintaining thus metabolic activity of HepG2 cells.

Moreover, MOE treated cells caused a significant decrease in HMG-CoA reductase with a concomitant increase in LDL receptors, gene expression levels. No change in the house keeping gene (GAPDH) level was detected. Unexpectedly however, the translated protein level of GAPDH, decreased in MOE treated cells, hence actin was used instead to assess the relative variation in the tested proteins. While a non-significant decrease in the translated HMG-CoA reductase protein was obtained, both pre-mature and mature LDL receptors levels increased significantly. The increase in the level of the LDL receptors was also confirmed using immunostaining. Extracted intracellular cholesterol level showed a small, but not significant, decreased 48-hours following MOE treatment.

To sum up, our results demonstrate a hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE. It increases the LDL receptors favoring cholesterol uptake into the cells and decreases HMG-CoA reductase gene expression impacting on cholesterol biosynthetic pathway. In addition, we identified another target of MOE, namely GAPDH enzyme that links glycolysis to electron transport chain. The decrease in the activity of this enzyme will favor flux of glucose into HMP stimulating production of NADPH controlling ROS level in MOE treated cells favoring proliferation and viability.

Finally, our findings provide a link between dietary practices and disease prevention. A recommended daily intake of MOE (common tea drink) may have a beneficial effect regulating cholesterol level, hence protecting subjects with low risk from developing heart disease.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
ABSTRACT	6
ILLUSTRATIONS	11
TABLES	13
ABBREVIATIONS	14
I. INTRODUCTION	16
A. Natural Products	16
1. Traditional medicine	
B. Moringa oleifera	22
1. MO in Environmental	22
2. MO in Nutrition	23
3. MO in Traditional medicine	24
C. Cholesterol	
1. Cholesterol biosynthesis	
2. Cholesterol Homeostasis	
3. Regulation of Intracellular Cholesterol Concentrations	
4. Cholesterol deregulation in diseases	
D. Objectives of the Study	
II. MATERIALS AND METHODS	56
A. Materials	56
1. Moringa leaves	56
2. Cancer cell line	56

3.	Disposable lab ware
4.	Cell Culture Reagents and In Vitro Kits56
5.	Buffer Preparations
6.	Equipment60
B.	Methods
1.	Preparation of MO Extract60
2.	Cell Culture61
3.	Determination of Intracellular ROS level62
4.	HMG-CoA Reductase Activity Assay63
5.	Cholesterol levels determination64
6.	Expression of HMG CoA reductase and LDL receptors genes by q-PCR65
7.	Indirect immunofluorescence assay67
8.	ATP level determination67
9.	Western Blot
10	0. Bradford Assay
11	. Statistical analysis
III. R	ESULTS71
A.	Cytotoxicity of MOE on HepG2 cells71
1.	MOE decreases HepG2 cell viability71
2.	Viability of MOE (sub EC50) treated HepG2 cells is time independent72
3.	ROS production in MOE treated cells is time independent73
4.	Decrease in ATP levels in MOE treated HepG2 is time independent74
B.	MOE influences the transcription of key proteins regulating cholesterol homeostasis
	74
1.	MOE decreases HMG-CoA reductase gene expression74
2.	MOE effect on LDL receptor transcription75
C.	Impact of MOE treatment on protein expression and activity of LDL-R, HMG-CoA
redu	ctase and GAPDH76
1.	LDL-R activity and protein levels after 24- and 48 hours MO treatment76

2	. GAPDH and HMG-CoA reductase protein levels in MO treated cells	79
D.	Intracellular cholesterol levels in MOE treated HepG2 cells	80
E.	Direct effect of MOE on HMG-CoA reductase activity	81
IV. I	DISCUSSION	. 83
A.	Future studies	91
B.	Limitations	92
BIB	LIOGRAPHY	.94

# **ILLUSTRATIONS**

Figure		Page		
1.	Traditional medicine principal	18		
2.	The branches of traditional medicine and its correlation			
3.	Correlation between Primary metabolic products and Secondary metabolites	21		
4.	Important nutritional factors present in MO leaves	24		
5.	The anti-inflammatory mechanisms of M. oleifera	29		
6.	Chemical structure of cholesterol	31		
7.	Cholesterol biosynthesis pathway	33		
8.	Hepatic cholesterol pool	34		
9.	Lipoprotein pathways in the body	36		
10.	Feedback mechanism on intracellular cholesterol level			
11.	Schematic representation of the human hmgr gene and the human HMG-CoA reductase			
12.	Scheme of the alternative splicing of HMG-CoA reductase			
13.	HMG-CoA reductase structure			
14.	SREBP domains and activation			
15.	Inhibition of SREBP transportation by Insig activity			
16	SCN synchronize metabolic function throughout the body			
17.	Phosphorylation of HMG-CoA reductase			
18.	HMG-CoA reductase and PPI regulation			
19.	Mechanisms involved in the stability of HMG-CoA reductase upon cellular cholesterol concentration	47		
20.	LDL receptor transcript			
21.	LDL receptor structure			
22.	Degradation mechanism of LDL receptor			
23.	Compactin and HMG-CoA structures			

24.	Statins timeline	52
25.	Differences between statins according to it pharmacodynamic	53
26.	Effect of MOE on viability of HepG2 cells	71
27.	Viability of HepG2 cells treated for 24-, 48- and 72-hours with MOE concentration (0.005-0.015%)	72
28.	Level of ROS in MOE-treated HepG2 cells	73
29.	ATP levels in MOE-treated HepG2 cells with time 24-, 48- and 72- hours treatment	74
30.	Effect of MOE (0.015%) HMG-CoA reductase gene expression	75
31.	Effect of MOE (0.015%) on LDL-R gene expression	76
32.	Western blot of LDL-R protein in HepG2 cells	77
33.	Immunofluorescent detection of LDL-R expression on HepG2 cell surface after 24 and 48 hours of MOE treatment	79
34.	Western blot of GAPDH and HMG-CoA reductase protein in HepG2 cells	80
35.	Level of cholesterol in MOE treated HepG2 cells after 24, 48 hours treatment	81
36.	Inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase (HMGR) activity in MOE treated HepG2 cells	82
37.	Schematic drawing of the potential effect of MOE treatment on glycolysis and HMP shunt pathway	88
38.	Schematic drawing of the hypothesis of the lowering cholesterol effect of MOE treatment on cells	90

# TABLES

Table		Page
1.1.	List of studies using MO leaves in the treatment of dyslipidemia	30
2.2.	The sequence of primer used in RT-qPCR	. 67
3.1.	Effect of sub-lethal dose of MOE concentrations on purified HMG- CoA reductase activity	82

# ABBREVIATIONS

MO	Moringa Oleifera		
MOE	MO leaves' extract		
ROS	Reactive oxygen species		
RNS	Reactive nitrogen species		
SOD	Superoxide dismutase		
TCM	Traditional Chinese medicine		
CAT	Catalase		
HepG2	Liver hepatocellular cells		
Caco-2	Cancer coli-2 cells		
MCF-7	Human breast cancer cells		
HMG-CoA	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA reductase		
DMSO	Dimethylsulfoxide		
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid		
EDTA	Ethylene-diamineteraacetic acid		
FBS	Fetal bovine serum		
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase		
PARP	Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase		
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline		
A547	Adenocarcinomic human alveolar basal epithelial cells		
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate		
Cyt C	Cytochrome complex		
Smac/Diablo	Second mitochondria-derived activator of caspases		
AIF	Apoptotic inducer factors		
PBMCs	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells		
Hek293	Human embryonic kidney 293 cells		

HCT116	Human colon cancer cells
HT29	Human colon cancer cells
LDL-R	Low density lipoprotein receptor
NADPH	Nicotinamide-adenine dinucleotide phosphate

## CHAPTER I

## INTRODUCTION

#### **A. Natural Products**

Natural products possess a variety of structural and chemical diversity that cannot be matched by any chemically synthesized compounds. Over the centuries, the use of natural products and herbal extract in treating ailments was common practice shared between civilizations. They were based on experiences and beliefs that were passed down through generation. Written documents trace the use of plants in medicine to great civilizations such as Chinese, Indians, and North Africans (Alostad et al., 2020; F.-S. Li & Weng, 2017; Williamson, 2001).

The first written report on medicinal plants for the preparation of herbal drugs was found on a 5000-years-old Sumerian clay slab from Nagpur. Over 250 referenced plants were described being used in almost 12 drug mixtures. In addition, Hippocrates, the founder of Greek medicine, as well as his pupil, Aristotle, extensively elaborated on the medicinal properties of some plants. Moreover, it was around 350 BC and c. 287 BC that Theophrastus, the father of botany, wrote the book "*Historia Plantarum*" in which he describes and classifies plants based on their structure, growth, and medical usage (Bernardini et al., 2018; Vuolo et al., 2019).

Other important historical evidence of herbal medicine was authored by Pedanius Dioscorides, a Greek physician and surgeon who wrote "*De Materia Medica*". The manuscript is a pharmacopoeia that describes 600 therapeutic medicinal plants as a series of

scientific studies. From the sixteenth century on, this pharmacopeia had been the principal reference work on pharmacology used across Europe and the Middle East (Bernardini et al., 2018; Phillipson, 2001; Vuolo et al., 2019; J. Wang et al., 2019).

The beginning of the 19<sup>th</sup> century witnessed an increased interest in isolating bioactive compounds from medicinal plants. Following the discovery of quinine, the use of phytochemicals from plant extracts in clinical and scientific research gained more recognition and popularity for their possible pharmaceutical application. This shaped today current drug development processes that consider plants as a source for new drugs and therapeutic agents (Bernardini et al., 2018; Phillipson, 2001; Vuolo et al., 2019; J. Wang et al., 2019).

#### 1. Traditional medicine

The World Health Organization (WHO), defined traditional medicine as "the sum total of the knowledge, skill, and practices based on the theories, beliefs, and experiences indigenous to different cultures, whether explicable or not, used in the maintenance of health as well as in the prevention, diagnosis, improvement or treatment of physical and mental illness" (Williamson, 2001). Traditional medicine consists of a complex mix of practices and beliefs that values the body's equilibrium and state of health, being a direct function of the body, mind and soul state (figure 1) (Wagner & Elmadfa, 2003; H.-X. Yang et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2018).



Figure 1: Traditional medicine principal

Therefore, treatments used in traditional medicine can be divided into three categories (Qiu, 2007):

• Medication therapies using herbal medicines and/or medicines derived from animal parts and/or minerals

• Non-medication therapies, such as, massage, physical therapy, meditation,

hypnosis, and yoga

• Mixed therapies combining medication and non-medication therapies.

It is worth noticing that although traditional medicine practices may vary with regional cultures and beliefs, all share the same principle caring for the individual's overall health rather than treating a specific disease. For this reason, traditional medicine has become tremendously popular and a reliable therapeutic alternative. According to the WHO, 80% of the world's population rely on traditional medicine (Alostad et al., 2020; F.-S. Li & Weng, 2017; Wachtel-Galor & Benzie, 2011).

In fact, compared to western medicine, traditional medicine applications were more successful, such as the use of traditional Chinese medicine (TCM) in the treatment of severe acute respiratory syndrome reported by WHO in 2003. Moreover, in Africa, traditional herbal medicine has been used for decades to treat HIV (Tilburt & Kaptchuk, 2008).

Encompassed within traditional medicine is the common use of herbal extract in the treatment of diseases. Herbs were widely used in crude herbal teas drinks, syrups, infusions, ointments, liniments, and powders (figure 2) (Wachtel-Galor & Benzie, 2011).



Figure 2: The branches of traditional medicine and its correlation

Plant extracts encompass compounds classified as primary and secondary metabolites (figure 3). Primary metabolites consist of small molecules such as sugars, amino acids, tricarboxylic acids, or Krebs cycle intermediates, proteins, nucleic acids and polysaccharides which play a role of primary plant metabolites in basic life functions such as cell division and growth, respiration, storage and reproduction (A. Hussein & A. El-Anssary, 2019).

On the other hand, secondary metabolites are the end products of the primary metabolisms. Biotransformation occurring in plants leading to wide variety of biomolecules. Different from the primary metabolites, secondary metabolites are not required for the growth and maintenance of cellular function in the plants, but they are important in their survival and increasing lifespan. They function by exerting defense mechanisms that support survival and favor adaption to environmental changes and threats (Ibc Cib Cib MKE et al.; Mendoza & Silva, 2018; Mera et al., 2019; Sinha et al., 2019; Thirumurugan et al., 2018) (figure 3).



Figure 3: Correlation between Primary metabolic products and Secondary metabolites (Sinha et al., 2019)

Secondary metabolites are responsible for plants' medicinal properties attributed to their ability to serve as: substrates for biochemical reactions; cofactors for enzymatic reactions; inhibitors enzymatic reactions; for sequestrants of undesirable constituents; agonists/antagonists to cell surface and/or intracellular receptors; scavengers of reactive or toxic chemicals; enhancers of absorption and/or stability of essential nutrients; source growth factors (substrate) to beneficial gastrointestinal bacteria; or as possible selective inhibitors of deleterious intestinal bacteria (Sinha et al., 2019).

The efficacy, however, of an herbal medicine is not correlated with the activity of a single specific bioactive compound but to the synergistic action of a mix of ingredients, leading to its the therapeutic result (Kaurinovic & Vastag, 2019; Y. Yang et al., 2013;

Zhang et al., 2018). Therefore, by isolating its individual constituents and recombining them it is often difficult to reproduce its therapeutic effect, which is multitarget.

Hence, the synergetic effect of a herbal extract is complex and difficult to predict, as it involves the multiple action of different compounds on the same or different targets, involved in various pathways (Y. Yang et al., 2013).

#### B. Moringa oleifera

Horseradish tree, Drumstick tree, Ben oil tree, Miracle tree, and "Mother's Best Friend", are all names given to the members of the Moringaceae family of perennial angiosperm plants, Moringa oleifera (MO). The tree was cultivated by natives of sub-Himalayan regions and throughout India for ages. It was first described 5000 years ago as a medicinal plant and quickly spread all over the ancient Greek, Roman, and Egyptian world (Fahey, 2005; Ganatra et al., 2012; Niju et al., 2019).

MO tree is drought-tolerant, fast-growing, multi-purpose, easily accessible plant, that has spread through tropical and subtropical areas (Fahey, 2005; Ganatra et al., 2012; Niju et al., 2019). It is valued worldwide for its economic, environmental, nutraceuticals, food supplementation and multiple medicinal properties (Fahey, 2005; Ganatra et al., 2012).

#### 1. MO in Environmental

MO has been used throughout the world and is recognized for its applicability in water purification and conservation, as wood fuel, as dye and in soil conservation (Fahey, 2005). Recent studies have investigated the potential use of methyl-esters of MO seeds oil

as a biodiesel resource, which showed the high cetane number reported for a biodiesel fuel so far (Niju et al., 2019; Rashid et al., 2008).

#### 2. MO in Nutrition

MO has been used as a dietary supplement for its incredible macro- and micronutrients content. Cooked or mixed with food, all parts of the tree can be used for its nutritional value as a food additive (Lindgren et al., 1985; Mahmood et al., 2010; Saini et al., 2016). For example, in India the pod has been used in the preparation of traditional dishes such as sambhar, corma, dal, cutlet, and curry recipients (Ganatra et al., 2012; Mahmood et al., 2010).

The tree is rich in minerals, essential amino acids, vitamins (A, B3, B4, B6, B9, C, E,  $\beta$ -carotene), and a wide range of phytochemicals including: glucosinolates, isothiocyanates, sitosterols, quercetin, kaempferol phytosterol, pterygospermin, zeatin, caffeoylquinic acid (Dhakad et al., 2019; Ma et al., 2019; Saini et al., 2016).

MO leaves are richer in iron, Vitamin A, Vitamin C, calcium and potassium when compared to spinach, carrots, oranges, milk and bananas, and contain protein quality competitive to that of milk and eggs (Fahey, 2005) (figure 6).Therefore, WHO (WHO Readers Forum, 1999) and several non-governmental organizations (NGO) around the world<sup>1</sup> have advocated MO as a potential alternative food source for alleviating

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Trees for Life, ECHO, Church World Service, GIANT, Helen Keller International and Santé et Nature

malnutrition in countries like Africa and some countries in Asia and Latin America (Kumar et al., 2019).



Figure 4: Important nutritional factors present in MO leaves

#### 3. MO in Traditional medicine

All parts of the MO tree, including the stems, leaves, flowers, pods, and seeds, have been widely used in the treatment of various ailments. Reports in the oldest Ayurvedic manuscripts on medicine (Charak and Sushruta Samhita) described the usage of MO against asthma, anemia, intestinal worms, cardio-vascular disorder, headache, skin infections and others (Ganatra et al., 2012; Zhao, 2018).

Studies have attributed the wide medical application of MO tree to a unique combination of bioactive compounds including polyphenol, phenolic acids, flavonoids, alkaloids, glucosinolates, isothiocyanates, tannins and saponins (Dhakad et al., 2019; Ma et al., 2019; Saini et al., 2016). MO bioactivity has been associated with its antioxidant, anticancer, antidiabetic, anti-inflammatory and antihyperlipidemic potential.

#### a. <u>Antioxidant Effect of MO</u>

Excess production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) as well as reactive nitrogen species (RNS) can lead to DNA damage, and lipid and protein oxidation in cells. Antioxidants provide a defense system of the body against those free radicals. Although our body has its sources of antioxidants such as glutathione peroxidase, catalase, and superoxide dismutase (SOD); exogenous antioxidants provide additional protection against free radicals. Natural antioxidants, provided exogenously by food and medicinal plants, help in balancing ROS and RNS levels, while, exhibiting a range of protective biological effects against inflammation, cancer and aging (Oyenihi et al., 2014).

The potent antioxidant activity of MO has been largely described using extracts of different parts of the plant (Aju et al., 2019; Gupta et al., 2012; Kumbhare et al., 2012; B.N. Singh et al., 2009). It is well established that leaves of MO have the highest source of antioxidant compared to its seeds, and roots (Xu et al., 2019). Moreover, MO antioxidant potential has been highly associated with the presence of different phytochemicals.

Phenolic enriched ethanol extract of MO leaves was reported to reverse the toxic effect of CCl4 in treated rats by stimulating the expression and activity of antioxidant enzymes such as SOD and catalase (CAT) (Verma et al., 2009).

In addition, the antioxidant potential of MO leaves is also linked to the free radical scavenging activity due to the presence of phenolic and flavonoid compounds in the extract (D. Singh et al., 2014).

#### b. <u>Anticancer Effect of MO</u>

Cancer is the result of genetic mutations that lead to the dysregulation of cellular biological processes including enhanced cellular proliferation and diminished programmed

cell death (PCD), including apoptosis, autophagy, and programmed necrosis (Labi & Erlacher, 2015; Ouyang et al., 2012).

Many landmarks studies show that medicinal plants exert strong therapeutic against cancer (Cragg & Pezzuto, 2016; Mo & Elson, 2004). Paclitaxel, a drug obtained from the bark of Taxus brevifolia presents one of the most successful stories in plant-based research, highly used in the treatment of breast cancer (Amaral et al., 2019). Many herbal derived drugs have shown promising results against cancer, activating pro-death signals leading to apoptosis (Cragg & Pezzuto, 2016).

Several studies on MO extracts have reported its effect on signaling pathways that impact cell cycle arrest, cell proliferation, and apoptosis (Berkovich et al., 2013; Fahey et al., 2018; Madi et al., 2016; Reda et al., 2017; Thurber & Fahey, 2009). Ethanolic extract of MO leaves and bark caused a decrease in cell motility, cell apoptosis, and colony formation in colorectal and breast cancer cell lines, as well as apoptosis (Al-Asmari et al., 2015). Similarly, MO was demonstrated to exert apoptosis on different human cancer cell lines (HepG2, Caco-2, and MCF-7) (Charoesin et al., 2014). Furthermore, Bharali et al. (2003) proved that the topical application of MO seed and pod extract could help reduce skin papillomas in mice (Bharali et al., 2003).

In our laboratory, we have reported the effect of aqueous MO leaves' extract (MOE) on A547 cells (Madi et al., 2016). MOE reduced cell survival, inducing apoptosis. The effect was mediated by targeting the mitochondrial function by depolarizing membrane potential, depleting ATP, increasing ROS generation, while inducing the overexpression of pro-apoptotic proteins such as Cyt C, Smac/Diablo and AIF (cytochrome complex, second mitochondria-derived activator of caspases and apoptotic inducer factors) and subsequent

activation of nuclear PARP (Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase) cleavage and/or caspases activation. Other studies using MO leaves extract reported similarly increase in DNA damage, lipid peroxidation and activation caspases (Caspase 9, Caspase 3 and Caspase 7) in HepG2, PBMCs, and Hek293 cell lines (Tiloke et al., 2019).

We have recently reported the effect of MOE on 3 colon cancer cell lines: HCT116, Caco2, and HT29. MO treatment showed increase in cell death mediated by increase in ROS, disturbances in membrane integrity and cell cycle arrest (Reda et al., 2017).

Many reports have attributed MO anticancer potential to its unique variety of glucosinolates compounds, that are present in all MO species (Berberich & Hegele, 2019; Fahey et al., 2018; Jain et al., 2010; Thurber & Fahey, 2009).

#### c. <u>Antidiabetic Effect of MO</u>

Diabetes mellitus refers to a group of metabolic alterations characterized by hyperglycemia resulting from defects in insulin secretion, action, or both (Yeh et al., 2003). Medicinal herbs have long been reported to be a potential therapy against diabetes. The mechanism so far has been linked to the presence of phytochemicals that may induce increases in insulin secretion, increasing glucose transport into muscle and fat tissues, reducing intestinal glucose absorption, and preventing glucose production in hepatocytes (Kooti et al., 2016; Oyenihi et al., 2014; Yeh et al., 2003).

The antidiabetic potential of different MO extraction has been demonstrated in many animal models (Adisakwattana & Chanathong, 2011; Edoga et al., 2013; Gupta et al., 2012; Khan et al., 2017). In streptozotocin-induced diabetic albino rats, treatment for 21 days with methanol extract of MO pods caused a significant decrease in serum glucose and

an increase in serum insulin after 21 days of treatment (Gupta et al., 2012). Similar observations were reported using MO aqueous leaf extract (Edoga et al., 2013).

In vivo studies performed on MO- treated type 1 and 2 diabetes induced rats provided evidence of improved carbohydrate digestion and significant restoration of hepatic and pancreatic histoarchitecture of the cells (Khan et al., 2017).

### d. Anti-Inflammatory and Immunomodulatory Effect of MO

Inflammation is a natural physiological response of the body against hazardous stimuli such as pathogen infections, foreign substances, and pro-inflammatory molecules. Several plants (cinnamon, turmeric, ginger, willow bark and others) were reported to regulate inflammatory response through the activation or inhibition of proinflammatory cytokines (Miller et al., 1999). For example, the willow bark extract has been used for its analgesic effect in treating patients with osteoarthritis (Schmid et al., 2001). What is more, the anti-inflammatory potential of turmeric treated rats mediated by the upregulation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- $\gamma$  (PPAR- $\gamma$ ) was demonstrated (Siddiqui et al., 2006).

Similarly, the anti-inflammatory potential of MO has been attributed to its immunosuppressive and immunostimulatory effect (figure 5). Treatment of RAW 264.7 cells with MO root, leaf, fruit and flower extract, significantly suppressed the secretion and expression of nitric oxide (NO), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), interleukin- (IL-) 6, IL-1 $\beta$ , tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ), nuclear factor-kappa B (NF- $\kappa$ B), inducible NO synthase (iNOS), and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) (Lee et al., 2013; Tan et al., 2015).



Figure 5: The anti-inflammatory mechanisms of M. oleifera (Kou, Li, Olayanju, Drake, & Chen, 2018)

### e. <u>Hypolipidemic Effect of MO</u>

Elevated levels of cholesterol, triglyceride, and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, and/or decrease in circulating high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL) are the main risk factors contributing to the prevalence and severity of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (El-Tantawy & Temraz, 2019). The use of natural products to reduce serum lipid levels and to improve health and wellness has grown in the past years.

In-vivo studies using MO leaves decreased total cholesterol (TC), LDL and triglycerides (TG) levels in different animal models such as rabbits and rats (Chumark et al., 2008; Ghasi et al., 2000). In addition, MO leaves impacted the molecular mechanism that regulated cholesterol levels (Adisakwattana & Chanathong, 2011; Almatrafi et al., 2017; Waterman et al., 2015). MO enriched phenolic leaf extract increased LDL receptor gene expression and decreased HMG-CoA reductase activity in HepG2 cells (Tabboon et al., 2016).

Similarly, in vivo studies on high-cholesterol diet fed rats treated with polyphenolenriched extract of MO leaves, showed a significant decrease in HMG-CoA reductase activity and cholesterol absorption accompanied by an increases in fecal excreted bile acids resulting in a decrease in serum total cholesterol levels. (Reddy et al., 2017).

Reference	Type of MO Extraction	Type of study	Results
Chumark et al. (2008)	Aqueous extract	ex-vivo: High cholesterol fed rabbits	$\downarrow$ TC $\downarrow$ LDL $\downarrow$ HDL $\downarrow$ TG $\mid$ carotid plaque formation
Nambiar et al. (2010)	Tablet of MO leaves	Human: 35 hyperlipidemic subjects (17 treated and 18 control)	↓TC ↑HDL-C ↓non-HDL-C
Almatrafi et al. (2017)	Moringa leaves supplemented in the diet	in-vivo/ ex-vivo: High cholesterol fed guinea pigs	↓TC ↓LDL ↓HDL ↓TG ↓mRNA LDLR/ CD68/ SRBP1c/ DGAT2/ PPARγ
Jain et al. (2010)	Methanolic extract	in-vivo: High fat diet fed rats	↓TC ↓LDL ↑HDL ↓VLDL ↓TG ↑fecal cholesterol ↓atherogenic index
Reddy et al. (2017)	Polyphenols- enriched extract	in- vivo: High cholesterol diet fed rats	↓TC ↓LDL ↓TG ↓HMG- CoA activity
Tabboon et al. (2016)	Phenolics- enriched extract	in-vitro: HepG2 cells	↓ICC ↓ HMG-CoA activity ↑LDLR activity ↑mRNA LDLR/ HMG CoA

Table 1: List of studies using MO leaves in the treatment of dyslipidemia

#### C. Cholesterol

Cholesterol was first isolated from gallstones by Doctor François Poulletier de la Salle in 1758, who described it as being a crystalline fatty wax that years later was referred to as cholesterine by Doctor Michel Chevreul (1815) (Craig & Malik, 2020; Rudel & Edwards, 2019; Scharnagl et al., 2001). The term comes from the Greek, meaning "solid bile" (kholē= 'bile' and stereos= 'stiff') since it was found in human and animal bile.

Cholesterol serves as a precursor for biomolecules such as vitamin D, steroids hormones and bile acid (Craig & Malik, 2020; Sudhakaran & Surolia, 2012). Structurally it is composed of four fused rings and a flexible hydrocarbon tail, conferring a hydrophobicity to the molecule (Chaudhuri & Anand, 2017; Liscum, 2008; Lusis & Pajukanta, 2008)(figure 6).



Figure 6: Chemical structure of cholesterol (Sudhakaran & Surolia, 2012)

Cholesterol homeostasis is tightly regulated to prevent its accumulation and abnormal deposition which has been linked to cardiovascular disease, neurodegenerative diseases and cancers (Adorni et al., 2019; Huang et al., 2016; Riobo, 2012; Shen et al., 2016). Maintaining, therefore cellular cholesterol level, strict regulatory mechanism exist that controls its de novo cholesterol biosynthesis, storage, uptake, and excretion of cholesterol (Luo et al., 2020).

#### 1. Cholesterol biosynthesis

Cholesterol is actively synthesized in different tissues such as the liver, intestines, adrenal glands, and reproductive organs (Espenshade, 2013).

The liver remains the main organ responsible for the distribution of exogenous and endogenous cholesterol pool, as well as excretion (J.Z. Li et al., 2010; Russell, 1992; P. Singh et al., 2013). Figure 7 shows a simplified schematic diagram of the complex biosynthesis pathway of cholesterol that involves the following steps:

• HMG-CoA synthesis: The conversion of 3 acetyl-CoA into 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-CoA (HMG-CoA) by the action of HMG-CoA synthase.

• Mevalonate formation: HMG-CoA reductase catalyze the rate determining biotransformation of HMG-CoA into mevalonate, that is further converted into isopentyl pyrophosphate (IPP).

• Formation of Squalene: Briefly, the isomerization of IPP into dimethylallyl diphosphate (DMAPP) is followed with a series of head-to-tail condensations generating geranyl pyrophosphate (GPP), farnesyl diphosphate (FPP) and ultimately squalene.

• Cholesterol synthesis: Squalene undergoes epoxidation followed by intramolecular rearrangement producing lanosterol. Finally, lanosterol is converted into cholesterol in a multistep process.



Figure 7: Cholesterol biosynthesis pathway

#### 2. Cholesterol Homeostasis

Intracellular cholesterol levels are maintained by the dynamic balance between dietary cholesterol (exogenous); *de novo* biosynthesized cholesterol (endogenous); cholesterol esterification (store); bile acid (excretion), as shown in figure 8 (Afonso et al., 2018; Berg et al., 2002).



Figure 8: Hepatic cholesterol pool (H. H. Wang, Garruti, Liu, Portincasa, & Wang, 2017)

Being highly hydrophobic, the transportation and distribution of free and esterified cholesterol, along with triglyceride (TG) is facilitated by lipoprotein (Afonso et al., 2018; Berg et al., 2002; Cerqueira et al., 2016; Enns, 2010; H.H. Wang et al., 2017) (figure 9). Lipoproteins are classified into chylomicrons (CM), very-low-density lipoproteins (VLDL), low-density lipoproteins (LDL) and high-density lipoproteins (HDL) (Hu et al., 2010; Movsesian, 2016; H.H. Wang et al., 2017). The different types of transporters are distinguished by size, density, electrophoretic mobility, composition, apoprotein associated, and function (Hu et al., 2010; Movsesian, 2016; H.H. Wang et al., 2017).

The exogenous lipoprotein pathway starts with the incorporation of dietary lipids into CM. Digested dietary lipids are absorbed as fatty acid, monoglycerides and cholesterol which are then packed into molecules known as CM and released into the lymphatic system. CMs are responsible for distributing dietary TG to various tissues for energy or storage purposes (Daniels et al., 2009; Owen & McIntyre, 1982). The presence of apoprotein C2 (ApoC2) on CM, the activator of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) present in capillary endothelial cells favors the release of hydrolyzed TG into muscles and adipose tissue. The remain CM, rich in exogenous cholesterol, is taken up by the liver by LDL receptors and LDL receptors related protein (LRP) through binding to the CM surface molecule protein known as apoprotein E (ApoE) (Daniels et al., 2009; Owen & McIntyre, 1982).

In the liver, the endogenous lipoprotein pathway starts with the formation of VLDL, responsible for the transportation of TG and cholesterol to tissues. In the circulation, as VLDL delivers TG to extra hepatic tissue, such as muscle and adipocyte, it is transformed into IDL, that can be either returned to the liver, where it is taken up and metabolized or it can remain in the circulation where it will be converted into LDL (Daniels et al., 2009; Owen & McIntyre, 1982; H.H. Wang et al., 2017).

The remained IDL known as LDL, will be then taken up by the liver where it can be recycled in the Golgi apparatus to make more lipoproteins (Daniels et al., 2009; Heuman et al., 1989; Owen & McIntyre, 1982; H.H. Wang et al., 2017; Wilson & Rudel, 1994).

Cholesterol present in peripheral cells is transported from the plasma membranes of peripheral cells to the liver and intestine by a process known as reverse cholesterol transport (RCT) that is associated with the activity of HDL. HDL is responsible for providing a reservoir of apolipoproteins C, which is required for the metabolism of chylomicrons and very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL), and for the direct and indirect routes of RCT (Brufau et al., 2011; Schober et al., 2020).

In the direct pathway, cholesterol from peripheral tissues is transported to the liver by the taking up of HDL cholesterol via HDL hepatocellular surface receptors, such as

specific scavenger receptors known as scavenger receptor B1 (SR-B1) (Brufau et al., 2011; Schober et al., 2020).

In the indirect route, HDL cholesterol ester is first transferred to apolipoprotein (Apo) B, such as LDL, VLDL, IDL and CM, in exchange for triglycerides (Hu et al., 2010; Movsesian, 2016; H.H. Wang et al., 2017). Subsequently, Apo B containing lipoproteins are taken up via receptor-mediated endocytosis (Brufau et al., 2011; Schober et al., 2020).



Figure 9: Lipoprotein pathways in the body (Lusis & Pajukanta, 2008)

### 3. Regulation of Intracellular Cholesterol Concentrations

Levels of cholesterol is maintained via many processes involving a feedback mechanism that controls the transcription and translation of LDL-R and HMG-CoA reductase (Go & Mani, 2012; Nair, 2013).

The crosstalk behind the absorbed cholesterol and the de novo synthesized

cholesterol was first recognized by doctors Michael Brown and Joseph Goldstein in 1974,
who showed the role of LDL, and its receptor (LDL-R) in the regulation levels of cholesterol and hence cholesterol biosynthesis via regulation of HMG-CoA reductase (Go & Mani, 2012; Nair, 2013).

This study has shown that, in patients with familial hypercholesterolemia, the absence or deficiency of functional LDL-R impaired the uptake of LDL by the liver and other tissue; consequently, there is an increase in LDL plasma levels and then cholesterol levels. In addition, the study demonstrated that internalization of LDL suppressed cellular cholesterol synthesis by inhibiting the rate limiting enzyme HMG-CoA reductase (J. L. Goldstein & Brown, 1984; Joseph L. Goldstein & Brown, 1990) (figure 10).



Figure 10: Feedback mechanism on intracellular cholesterol level

#### a. <u>HMG-CoA reductase</u>

HMG-CoA reductase catalyzes the rate limiting step of cholesterol biosynthesis. The human HMG-CoA reductase gene is 24 kbp, located on the chromosome 5, is composed of 20 exon and 19 introns (Friesen & Rodwell, 2004) (figure 11).



Figure 11: Schematic representation of the human hmgr gene and the human HMG-CoA reductase (Friesen, J. et. al.,2004)

Its mRNA encodes two isoforms that are produced by alternative splicing of the exon 13 (Medina & Krauss, 2009). Studies have reported differences between enzymatic activity as well as its responses to statin inhibition. The alternatively spliced transcription, absent exon 13, has shown less activity, as it encodes in part of the enzyme catalytic domain and statins biding site (Medina & Krauss, 2009; Stormo et al., 2012) (figure 12).



Figure 12: Scheme of the alternative splicing of HMG-CoA reductase (Medina, M. W. et al., 2009)

Structurally, the HMG-CoA reductase consists of 8 transmembrane glycoproteins located in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). This enzyme is made of two major domains: the NH2-terminal domain anchoring the enzyme to the ER, and the hydrophilic COOHterminal found in the cytoplasm consisting of the catalytic domain (Friesen & Rodwell, 2004) (figure 13).



Figure 13: HMG-CoA reductase structure (DeBose-Boyd, R., 2008)

The enzyme is extensively regulated at the transcriptional, translational, and posttranslational levels.

## i. Transcription Regulation of HMG-CoA reductase

Transcription of HMG-CoA reductase is regulated by sterol regulatory elementbinding proteins (SREBPs), which also regulates the transcription of LDL-R (Brown & Goldstein, 1997; Radhakrishnan et al., 2010).

SREBPs constitute a part of membrane-anchored transcription factors family, which coordinates and regulates cellular uptake, transport, and utilization of cholesterol. Three members of the SREBP family (SREBP-2/ 1-a/ 1-c) were identified, which share three conservative domains: NH2-terminal transcription factor domain; middle hydrophobic

region; and COOH-terminal regulatory domain located in the cytoplasm (Brown & Goldstein, 1997; Burg & Espenshade, 2011; Nair, 2013; Ness & Chambers, 2000).



2010)

Translocation of SREBP to the nucleus, hence activation of HMG-CoA reductase and LDL-R transcription, is regulated by: SREBP-cleavage activating protein (SCAP), site 1 protease (S1P), site 2 protease (S2P) and insulin-induced gene (Insig) (Burg & Espenshade, 2011; Cerqueira et al., 2016; Friesen & Rodwell, 2004).

SCAP behaves as a cholesterol sensor and an escort protein for SREBP to the Golgi complex. When intracellular cholesterol levels are low, Scap/SREBP forms a heterodimer complex that is transported to the Golgi complex, where SREBP gets activated by two consecutively cleavages catalyzed by S1P and S2P (Brown & Goldstein, 1997; Nair, 2013; Ness & Chambers, 2000) (figure 14).

However, when intracellular cholesterol is high, the translocation of Scap/SREBP complex is blocked, which is triggered by the binding of cholesterol to Scap, and which favors the interaction of Scap/SREBP complex with the protein Insig. Consequently,

transcription of HMG-CoA reductase gene is inhibited (Brown & Goldstein, 1997; Nair, 2013; Ness & Chambers, 2000) (figure 15).



#### ii. <u>Circadian regulation</u>

Circadian rhythms refer to physiological processes that repeat over a period of approximately 24 hours and ensure that internal physiology is synchronized with the external environment (Hussain & Pan, 2009; Schroor et al., 2019; Y. Yang et al., 2013).



Figure 16: SCN synchronize metabolic function throughout the body (Reinke & Asher, 2016)

Accumulating evidence showed the impact of the circadian clock as well as dietary cholesterol in activity of HMG-CoA reductase (Hussain & Pan, 2009; Schroor et al., 2019; Y. Yang et al., 2013) (figure 16). According to Shapiro and Rodwell (1969) HMG-CoA reductase exhibits striking diurnal variations with peak activity at night. Mutation of clock gene showed a strongly suppressed gene expression of HMG-CoA reductase in mice (Kudo et al., 2008).

#### iii. Post-transcriptional Regulation

Another vital mechanism of feedback regulation of hepatic HMG-CoA reductase relies on the translation, stability, and catalytic activity of the enzyme (Jiang et al., 2018; Myant, 1981; Radhakrishnan et al., 2010).

Brown et al. (1900), reported that translation of HMG-CoA reductase is influenced by farnesylated protein which can affects stability of mRNA causing degradation (Joseph L. Goldstein & Brown, 1990). Moreover, Gayer et al. (1995) showed that lovastatin treated C100 cell lines result in a decrease in HMG-CoA reductase mRNA and consequently decrease in its translation levels (Gayen & Peffley, 1995b).

At the protein level of regulation, the process of regulation can be divided into two classes: short-term regulation (Insig-independent) and long-term regulation (Insig-dependent) (Guixa-Gonzalez et al., 2017; Luo et al., 2020).

Furthermore, the translated protein is regulated covalently and reversibly by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation that is triggered by changes in the glucagon/insulin ratio or AMP/ATP ratio.

The energy states dictate the activity of HMG-CoA reductase. During low energy state (AMP/ATP is high) cell economizes on energy expenditure by inhibiting protein synthesis, lipogenesis, including cholesterol biosynthesis. They are mediated by AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity that is allosterically activated by AMP (Burg & Espenshade, 2011; Guixa-Gonzalez et al., 2017; Luo et al., 2020) (Figure 17).

44



Figure 17: Phosphorylation of HMG-CoA reductase (Burg & Espenshade, 2011)

On the other hand, cyclic AMP (cAMP), a second messenger, the level of which rises with the increase in the glucagon/insulin ratio. This has dual effect phosphorylating HMG-CoA reductase and phosphorylating a phosphoprotein phosphatase inhibitor (PPI) making it active, hence inhibiting the dephosphorylation of the HMG-CoA reductase (Beg et al., 1985, 1987) (figure 18). When the glucagon/insulin ratio is low, phosphatases are activated which will dephosphorylate HMG-CoA reductase are activated, leading to its activation and the dephosphorylation of PPI making it inactive (Rao & Ramakrishnan, 1975).



Figure 18: HMG-CoA reductase and PPI regulation (Bathaei et al., 2016)

Furthermore, stability of the protein, hence the half-life of the HMG-CoA reductase depends on intracellular cholesterol/sterols levels (Burg & Espenshade, 2011; DeBose-Boyd, 2008; Ness & Chambers, 2000). The increased levels of cholesterol trigger the biding of Insig to HMG-CoA reductase NH2-terminal region favoring the ubiquitination of the enzyme and further degradation (Beg et al., 1985, 1987; Burg & Espenshade, 2011) (figure 19). Studies have reported that upon a decrease in intracellular cholesterol levels HMG-CoA reductase half-life reaches around 10 h. However, increased levels of cholesterol may decrease the protein half-life around 10-folds (~ 45 min) (Espenshade, 2013).



Figure 19: Mechanisms involved in the stability of HMG-CoA reductase upon cellular cholesterol concentration (Espenshade, P, 2013)

### b. <u>LDL receptor</u>

The LDL receptor plays a critical role in cholesterol homeostasis. The LDL receptor is responsible for transporting cholesterol carried by LDL into the cells by receptormediated endocytosis. LDL-R protein is encoded by a family of gene located on the short arm of chromosome 19 composed of 18 exons and 17 introns. Different isoforms have been reported to exist, produced by alternative splicing (Tveten et al., 2006; Yuan et al., 2018; Zhu et al., 2007) (figure 20). According to the UCSC Genome Browser database, six different isoforms were identified for the LDL-R gene (Human, 2013). Tveten et al. (2006)



Figure 20: LDL receptor transcript (Yuan et al., 2018)

reported four isoforms involving the splicing of exon 4 and 12, with splicing of exon 4 being the most abundant.

The receptor includes an extracellular domain, a transmembrane domain, and a cytoplasmic domain (figure 21).



Figure 21: LDL receptor structure (Benito-Vicente et al., 2018)

The life cycle of the receptor is controlled by the rate of its biosynthesis, surface localization, internalization, recycling, and degradation (Huff et al., 2014; Nair, 2013; H.-X. Yang et al., 2020).

Cholesterol regulates levels of LDL-R: an increase in intracellular cholesterol results in the decrease of LDL-R expression, which is influenced by the transcription factor SREBP and its levels in the cellular membrane (Huff et al., 2014; Nair, 2013; H.-X. Yang et al., 2020).

The fate of LDL-R following its internalization, LDL-R is degraded by proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 (PCSK9); or becomes a target for degradation in the plasma membrane by inducible degrader of LDLR- IDOL. Those two proteins play an

important role in the levels of LDL-R present in the cell surface and the degradation ratio of the receptor (H.-X. Yang et al., 2020).

Just like the LDL receptor and HMG-CoA reductase, PCSK9 gene expression is regulated by the activation of the SREBP. PCSK9 interacts with the extracellular portion of LDL receptor sequestering it and reroutes it from the recycling pathway toward degradation (Go & Mani, 2012; Huff et al., 2014; Nair, 2013; H.-X. Yang et al., 2020) (figure 22).



Figure 22: Degradation mechanism of LDL receptor (Huff, Assini, & Hegele, 2014)

#### 4. Cholesterol deregulation in diseases

As mentioned before, cholesterol is an important component of lipid rafts and has been recognized for: its ability to regulate cell membrane proteins, receptor trafficking, signal transduction, as well as influencing cell membrane fluidity (Lingwood & Simons, 2010; Simons & Ikonen, 1997; S.-T. Yang et al., 2016). However, its accumulation in the body has been recently associated with the increased risk of several diseases, one of which is cancer (Daniels et al., 2009; J.Z. Li et al., 2010; Lindgren et al., 1985).

Therefore, some studies suggested that cholesterol present in the cell membrane may activate some oncogenic pathway, thus inducing cell differentiation, cell proliferation and tumor formation (Huang et al., 2016; Shen et al., 2016). Likewise, being an important component of neuronal and glial membranes and a key constituent of myelin, cholesterol deregulation has been linked to neurodegenerative disorders, such as Alzheimer's disease, Huntington's disease, Parkinson's disease, Niemann-Pick type C disease and Smith-Lemli Opitz syndrome (Adorni et al., 2019; Jeong et al., 2018; Riobo, 2012). The underlying mechanism has not been clearly identified but most hypotheses have associated it with lipid raft integrity and the activation of important cell signaling pathway (Adorni et al., 2019; Jeong et al., 2018; Riobo, 2012).

Finally, the causal relation between cholesterol levels and cardiovascular disease has been comprehensively studied and proved. In the last few decades, many therapeutic approaches to lower plasma cholesterol levels have been investigated (Adorni et al., 2019; Jeong et al., 2018; Riobo, 2012).

#### a. <u>Cholesterol treatment</u>

Since 1950 several epidemiologic studies have been conducted to reveal the correlation between cholesterol and coronary heart disease. The linear relation between the blood level of cholesterol and the incidence of heart attacks have been well confirmed; hence the interest in cholesterol lowering therapy including dietary interventions or changes in life style. (Nair, 2013; Trapani, 2012).

Several drugs have been introduced over the years that interfere with cholesterol pathways at different sites, some of which were withdrawn from the market because of the side effects, such as Triparanol and Clofibrate (Endo, 2010; Nair, 2013; Trapani, 2012)..

In 1976, Compactin was identified and introduced as the first competitive inhibiter of HMG-CoA reductase. Currently it is recognized as the precursor of the statins drug family'. Dr. Akira Endo had isolated an active principle from a fermentation broth of Penicillium citrinum, which can inhibit the enzyme activity (Endo, 2010; Nair, 2013; Trapani, 2012).



Figure 23: Compactin and HMG-CoA structures (Endo, 2010)

The mechanism by which Compactin inhibits the HMG-CoA reductase enzyme relies on the similarity between the drug and substrate structure (figure 23). Due to the inhibition of the enzyme HMG-CoA reductase, a significant increase in the number of LDL receptors on the cell surfaces can be observed; thus, leading to a decrease in the blood LDL cholesterol (Dreyer et al., 2018; Endo, 2010). It was structurally modified, developed and introduced in the market with names' such as Lovastatin, Simvastatin, Pravastatin, Fluvastatin, Atorvastatin, Cerivastatin, and the two most recent drugs Rosuvastatin and Pitavastatin (Dreyer et al., 2018; Endo, 2010) (figure 24).



Figure 24: Statins timeline

This large family of drugs, known as statins, share a common mechanism of action, although differing in terms of their chemical structures, pharmacokinetic profiles, and lipid-modifying efficacy (Dreyer et al., 2018) (figure 25).

Characteristic	Atorvastatin	Cerivastatin	Fluvastatin	Lovastatin	Pravastatin	Simvastatin
Prodrug absorption	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
(%)	Rapid	No data	98	30	35	60-85
Bioavailability (F)						
(%)	12	60	24	<5	17	<5
Excretion (%)						
Urine	<2	24	5	10	20	13
Feces	>98	70	90	83	70	60
Half-life (hours)	14 (parent)	2-3	<1	3-4	1.8	3
Protein binding (%)	≥90	>99	98	>95	50	95
CYP substrate	CYP3A4	CYP3A4 CYP2C8	CYP2C9	CYP3A4	Sulfation	CYP3A4
Major metabolites contributing to lipid-lowering effects	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Lipophilicity	Lipophilic	Lipophilic	Hydrophilic	Lipophilic	Hydrophilic	Lipophilic

Figure 25: Differences between statins according to it pharmacodynamic (Dreyer et al., 2018)

Overall, their structures can be divided into three parts: an analog of the target enzyme-substrate, HMG-CoA; a complex hydrophobic ring structure that is covalently linked to the substrate analog and which is involved in binding of the statin to the reductase enzyme; and side groups on the rings that define the solubility properties of the drugs and their pharmacokinetic properties (Chong et al., 2001; Dreyer et al., 2018).

They can be classified into three different groups, based on their potential to decrease the LDL cholesterol concentration in the blood. The first class includes Pravastatin and Fluvastatin, which are considered the least potent statins. The second class encompasses Atorvastatin and Simvastatin which are until today, considered the bestselling statins. Finally, the third generation, represented by Rosuvastatin and Pitavastatin, are the most potent and efficient of all statins (Chong et al., 2001; Dreyer et al., 2018).

To this day, statins remain the most common treatment used in the management of hypercholesterolemia. Although widely prescribed, statins are not universally well tolerated (Dreyer et al., 2018; Endo, 2010). A growing number of patients have reported symptoms of statin intolerance even at low doses. One of the most common side effects is muscle-related side effects (MRSE) which affects 5-10% of statin-treated patients and has become

53

a major obstacle for some patients to continue their lipid-lowering therapy (Chong et al., 2001; Endo, 2010; McFarland et al., 2014). Alternative therapies are thus needed to reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease and reinstate lipid balance in hypercholesterolemic patients.

#### **D.** Objectives of the Study

Increase in blood is considered the most important risk factors underlying cardiovascular disease (CVDs). Statins have been the recommended drug of choice to control cholesterol level. However, several collateral effects were reported in statin treated patients including myopathy and liver dysfunction. Hence the need for an alternative preventive or curative therapy is necessary.

Traditional medicine has used plants and herbal extracts in the treatment of many diseases. The interest in natural extracts is increasing for their efficacy and low cost. Moringa Oleifera (MO), a valuable crop rich in nutrients, has been widely investigated demonstrating great benefits to human health. Being highly consumed as raw, cooked, or boiled as tea drink, people have attributed many beneficial effects in the treatment of many ailments: cancer, lipo-proteinemia, diabetes, hypertension, inflammation, and others.

Moringa leaves is widely consumed as hot drink in many countries. Studies have shown a change in the lipoprotein profile in serum of animals consuming MO extracts (organic or aqua-alcoholic). In this study we plan to investigate the effect of MO leaves extracts, mimicking people consumption. More specifically, we postulate that chronic ingestion of MO leaves water extract (MOE) will impact cholesterol level, hence may have a preventive effect against hypercholesterolemia. To substantiate the MOE

54

hypocholesterolemic effect, we plan to study the biochemical effect of long exposure of liver cells to MOE on cholesterol homeostasis.

Liver is the main site for cholesterol synthesis, distribution, and excretion, we aim to study the effect of in vitro MOE on HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptors using human hepatic carcinoma cells (HepG2). Towards this goal, we will:

- 1. Determine whether long exposure (24, 48, 72 hours) of HepG2 cells to MOE is not cytotoxic, hence is metabolically active.
  - a) Verify viability using MTT and trypan blue exclusion assays
  - b) Determine ROS and ATP levels
- 2. Examine the effect of long exposure of HepG2 to MOE on the gene expression of HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptor using RT-PCR
- Examine the effect of long exposure of HepG2 cells to MOE on protein expression of both LDL receptors and HMG-COA reductase using Western blotting Effect of MOE on expression of LDL receptors using immunostaining
- 4. Determine the effect of long exposure of HepG2 cells to MOE on plasma membrane expression of LDL receptors using fluorescent immunostaining
- Assess the direct effect of MOE on purified HMG-CoA reductase enzyme activity
- 6. Determine intracellular cholesterol level in MOE treated HepG2 cells

# CHAPTER II

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

### A. Materials

### 1. Moringa leaves

Pulverized leaves of Moringa were provided by Mr. Salah Abdoun, an agricultural engineer from Sudan, Khartoum. Leaves were washed with distilled water and allowed to dry at room temperature in a dark and aerated place. Dried leaves were grounded and stored in the dark, in a glass jar at room temperature.

### 2. Cancer cell line

Human liver cancer cells (HepG2, cat# HB-8065) were purchased from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC), Manassas, VA, USA.

### 3. Disposable lab ware

• Cell culture plastic wares were purchased from Corning.

• Microscope cover glasses for immunofluorescent assays (cat # G15973C)

were purchased from GAIGGER.

• Microscope glass slides for immunofluorescent assays (cat # B4 0401) were purchased from Knittel Glass.

### 4. Cell Culture Reagents and In Vitro Kits

## Sigma-Aldrich

- Dublecco's Modified Eagle's Medium- High glucose (DMEM) cat# D5796
- Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS) Heat Inactivated cat# F9665
- Trypsin-EDTA solution 1X cat# T3924
- Phosphate buffered saline (PBS) without calcium and magnesium cat#

## D8537

- HMG-CoA Reductase Assay Kit (cat# CS1090)
- Cholesterol Quantitation Kit (cat# MAK043
- ATP Kit (cat# MAK190)

## **Biowest**

• Penicillin-Streptomycin Solution 100x (PEN-Strep) cat# L0022-100

## GE health care

• RNA Kit (cat#25050072)

## <u>Qiagen</u>

- cDNA Kit (cat#205311)
- 3. Chemicals and reagents

## Sigma-Aldrich

• Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; 41640); Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA;

A2153); Thiazolyl Blue Tetrazolium (MTT; M5655); IGEPAL CA-630 (I8896)

## **ACROS Organics**

• Nitro Blue Tetrazolium Chloride (NBT; A0317685)

### **MERCK**

• Potassium Hydroxide pellets (KOH; C140532); Pure Acetone

## **VWR-Chemicals**

• Methanol; Ethanol Absolute

## <u>Invitrogen</u>

• ProLong Gold antifade reagent with DAPI (Mounting Medium; P36931)

## <u>Bio-Rad</u>

• 0.2 µm pore–size nitrocellulose membrane

## 4. Antibodies:

## ABCAM

- LDL-R, rabbit recombinant monoclonal (ab52818)
- HMG-CoA reductase, rabbit polyclonal (ab214018)
- Anti-beta Actin, rabbit polyclonal (ab8227)

## Santa Cruz Biotechnology

• GAPDH, mouse monoclonal (H2114)

## 5. Buffer Preparations

- PBS 1X was prepared by diluting 100 ml of PBS 10X up to 1 liter of ddH2O
- 10% BSA-PBS was prepared by dissolving 1 g of BSA in 10 ml of PBS 1X
- Sucrose Hepes Tris–Base buffer (SHT, pH 7.4): 250mM sucrose-10mM

Hepes-50mM Tris-Base buffer was prepared by dissolving 85.6g of sucrose, 2.83g of

Hepes and 60g of Tris-Base dissolved in 1 Liter ddH2O and adjusting its pH.

• Lysis buffer: 1µl of triton (1%) added to 1mL of SHT.

LaemmLi (4X): 8mL of 10% SDS, 1mL of 100% glycerol, 2mL of 5% β Mercaptoethanol and 100μl of 0.01% bromophenol blue.

• Running Buffer (5X): 15.1 g of Tris-HCl, 72 g of Glycine and 5 g of SDS were mixed with ddH<sub>2</sub>O up to 1000mL

• Transfer Buffer (1X): 3.03 g of Tris-Base, 11.4 g of Glycine and 1 mL of 10% SDS were dissolved in methanol (200mL) and diluted up to 1000 mL with ddH<sub>2</sub>O.

• Tris-Buffered Saline (TBS 10X): 30 g Tris-HCl and 80 g of Sodium

Chloride were mixed with ddH2O up to 1000mL

• Washing buffer (1X): 100 ml of TBS and 900 ml of H<sub>2</sub>O and 200 ml of Absolute methanol were mixed, and 1 ml of 10% SDS were added

• Blocking buffer (5%): 2.5 g of fat free milk were mixed in 50 ml of washing buffer

• Acrylamide (30%): 30g Acrylamide and 0.8g N, N-methylene-bisacrylamide were mix with ddH<sub>2</sub>O up to 100 mL

Resolving gel (10%): for 10 mL gel, 4 mL H<sub>2</sub>O, 3.3 mL of 30% acrylamide,
2.5 mL Tris-HCl (1.5M, pH 8.8), 50 µl 10% SDS, 100 µl Ammonium Persulfate (APS,
10%) and 5 µl N, N, N', N'-Tetramethyl ethylenediamine (TEMED) were mixed.

• Stacking gel (5%): for 5 mL of stacking gel was prepared by mixing 3.4 mL ddH<sub>2</sub>O, 830µl (30%) acrylamide, 630µl Tris-HCL (0.5M, pH6.8), 50µl SDS (10%), 50µl APS (10%) and 5 µl TEMED.

### 6. Equipment

The following equipment were used in the study:

- Centrifuge 5416 and centrifuge 5810 (eppendorf)
- Hematocytometer (Fisher scientific) (cat # 0267110)
- Inverted microscope (Axiovert 25)
- Mini spin centrifuge (Thermo)
- Centrivap Console (Labconco)
- AES-2010 Speed Vac System (Thermo Savant)
- UV-VIS scanning Spectrophotometer (UV-2101 PC) (SHIMADZU)
- Fluoroskan<sup>TM</sup> FL Microplate Fluorometer and Luminometer (Thermo)
- LSM710 confocal microscope (Zeiss)
- Scientific<sup>TM</sup> Multiskan<sup>TM</sup> GO UV/V (Thermo).

### **B.** Methods

### 1. Preparation of MO Extract

In order to mimic people's daily consumption of *Moringa* as an herbal tea drink, MO water extract (MOE) was prepared by soaking the pulverized leaves' in hot ddH<sub>2</sub>O while stirring for 30 minutes. The extract was centrifuged, the aqueous portion (infusion) was filtered, aliquoted (1ml) and stored at -20°C for later use. Different stocks with concentrations ranging between 0.05%-1% were prepared.

#### 2. Cell Culture

HepG2 cells were incubated in a humidified 5%  $CO_2$  incubator at 37°C and cultured in DMEM (500 mL) supplemented with 10% FBS and 0.5% Pen-Strep. Cells were treated using a freshly prepared master solution of DMEM-MOE (10:1v/v) for each stock concentration.

#### 1. Viability assay

The cytotoxic effect of varying MOE concentration on HepG2 cells was determined using the colorimetric MTT assay (3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide) and trypan blue exclusion assay.

### a. MTT Assay

MTT assay is a colorimetric assay for measuring cell metabolic activity. It is based on the ability of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-dependent oxidoreductase enzyme to metabolize MTT into purple-colored formazan. Briefly, HepG2 cells were seeded in 96-well plates ( $1 \times 10^4$ , 100 µL DMEM), incubated at 37 °C for 24 hours, followed by treatment with different final concentrations of MOE ranging between (0.01%-0.1%). 10 µL of MTT (5 mg/mL in PBS) and 100 µL of media were added to each well and incubated for 4 hours at 37 °C. The media was discarded, and the formed formazan crystals were dissolved with 50 µL DMSO and incubated for 20 minutes at 37°C.

Color intensity was measured using the ELISA reader at 595 nm. Viability was calculated as follows:

$$\% \textit{ Viabilitty} = 100 - \% \textit{Death} = \frac{\textit{Absorption Treated cells}}{\textit{Absorption Control cells}} \times 100\%$$

#### b. <u>Trypan Blue</u>

Trypan Blue is a stain used to quantify live cells by labeling dead cells exclusively. Loss of membrane integrity of non-viable cells allows trypan blue to permeate cells, dyeing them dark blue. On the other hand, live cells with intact plasma membrane will exclude the dye remaining colorless. Briefly, HepG2 cells were plated in 12 well plates  $(1 \times 10^5 \text{ cells}, 1 \text{ mL/well})$  at 37 °C for 24 hours and treated with different concentrations of MOE (0.005,0.01,0.015 and 0.02%) for 24, 48 and 72 hours. Following trypsinization, control and treated cells were collected by centrifugation and re-suspended in media. An equal volume of the cell suspension and trypan blue (1v/1v) were mixed and loaded into a hemocytometer where both viable and dead cells were counted. The % cell viability was calculated as follows:

% Viability = 
$$100 -$$
%Death =  $\frac{\sum Alive Cells}{\sum (Alive Cells + Dead Cells)} \times 100\%$ 

#### 3. Determination of Intracellular ROS level

ROS levels were assessed using the nitro-blue tetrazolium (NBT) assay. This assay based on the ability of superoxide anion radical to reduce NBT into blue formazan. In brief, HepG2 cells were seeded in 96-well plates (1 x  $10^4$  cells,  $100 \mu$ l/well) and treated for 24, 48 and 72 hours with different concentrations of MOE (0, 0.005, 0.01 and 0.015 %). Media was aspirated, NBT (1 mg/mL in ddH<sub>2</sub>O, 100 µL) was added, and plates were incubated (1 hour) in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> incubator at 37°C. Cells were then washed with methanol (100 µl/well) and left to dry at room temperature. Blue formazan crystals were consecutively dissolved with KOH (2M, 120 µl) followed by DMSO (140 µl). The absorption of the developed color was measured using a microplate reader at 630 nm. ROS levels were calculated relative to a control as follows:

% NBT Reduction =  $\frac{Absorption \ Treated \ cells}{Absorption \ Control \ cells} \times 100\%$ % ROS Production = 100 - % NBT Reduction

#### 4. HMG-CoA Reductase Activity Assay

The effect of MOE on the activity of pure HMG-CoA reductase was determined using HMG-CoA reductase activity assay kit (Sigma-Aldrich) following manufacturer's instruction manual. The reaction assay (96 well plate) of final volume 200  $\mu$ L per well contained: 10  $\mu$ L of MOE (final concentration: 0.01, 0.015 and 0.02), 4  $\mu$ L NADPH (400  $\mu$ M), 12  $\mu$ L HMG-CoA substrate (0.3 mg/ml) and 171  $\mu$ L of 1 X assay buffer. Reaction was initiated by addition 2  $\mu$ L of the enzyme HMGR (0.50–0.70 mg/ml) to each well.

$$HMG - CoA + 2 NADPH + H^+ \xrightarrow{HMGR} mevalonate + 2 NADP^+ + CoASH$$

Oxidation of NADPH was kinetically monitored, at 37°C, by measuring absorbance (340 nm) every 10 seconds over 20 minutes, using a microplate spectrophotometer reader. Results were expressed as % of the control specific activity of the enzyme in the absence of MOE. Pravastatin (1  $\mu$ L, 100  $\mu$ M) was used as a positive inhibitory control of HMGR activity.

#### 5. Cholesterol levels determination

Cholesterol levels in control and MOE-treated (0.015%) HepG2 cells were determined using Cholesterol Quantitation kit (MAK043) from Sigma-Aldrich, following manufacturer's instructions. Cells were seeded in petri dishes (1x10<sup>6</sup> cells/ 10ml) and treated with MOE (0.015%) for 24, 48 and 72 hours. Cells were scraped, collected by centrifugation (900 rpm, 10min), washed, and resuspended with 1 ml of ice-cold PBS. An aliquot of 200  $\mu$ L was removed for protein quantification. Cells from the remaining 800  $\mu$ L suspension were pelleted down by centrifugation (1500 rpm, 5 min), and were homogenized in lipid extracting solution (200 $\mu$ L) composed of: chloroform: isopropanol: IGEPAL (7 ml:11 ml: 0.1 ml). The lipid extract was centrifuged (13,000g ,10 minutes) while the pellet was discarded, the organic phase was transferred to a new tube, and consecutively heated using a heating block (50°C for 30 minutes), followed by

evaporation under vacuum using a centrifugal concentrator unit (30 minutes).

Extracted lipids were dissolved in the kit cholesterol Assay Buffer (200 $\mu$ L) then a sample of 50  $\mu$ L was transferred into 96 well plates onto introduced 50  $\mu$ L of kit provided reaction mixture and incubated for 60 minutes at 37 °C. Absorbance (570 nm) was measured and level of cholesterol was determined relative to a standard curve, normalized to protein level determined by Bradford assay, using BSA standard.

#### 6. Expression of HMG CoA reductase and LDL receptors genes by q-PCR

The gene expression of two important proteins involved in cholesterol homeostasis, HMG-CoA reductase, and LDL receptor, were examined comparing MOE-treated with control cells. This involved:

#### a. **RNA** isolation and quantification

RNA samples were extracted from HepG2 cells line using total RNA kit according to manufacturer's instruction manual. Briefly, cells were lysed by vortexing in a mix of beta mercapto-ethanol: RA1 buffer provided by the kit ( $3.5 \ \mu$ L:  $50 \ \mu$ L). The lysate was then transferred to the violet color RNA spin mini filter unit and centrifuged at 11000xg (1 minute). The eluted filtrate was mixed with ethanol (350ul of 70%), transferred into the light blue RNA spin mini column, centrifuged (8000g, 30seconds) followed by washing with a desalting buffer solution (MDB kit buffer), centrifuged (11000xg, 1 minute) followed by DNase digestion adding DNase I solution (kit) to remove DNA contamination. The filter was washed twice with each of RA2 and RA3 consecutively. Finally, the filter was eluted in RNase-free water (100 $\mu$ L), centrifuged (11000xg, 1 minute) and the purity and quantity of eluted RNA was determined using a Nano Drop.

#### b. <u>cDNA synthesis</u>

Reverse transcription was performed using QuantiTect Reverse Transcription Kit. Two steps were involved: elimination of genomic DNA followed by reverse transcription.

To eliminate genomic DNA, the eluted RNA sample  $(1 \mu g)$  was incubated at 42°C for 2 minutes, with gDNA wipeout buffer  $(2 \mu l)$  and RNase-free water in a final volume of 14  $\mu$ l. This comprises a DNA free RNA sample that will be used for reverse transcription.

65

Reverse transcription was then carried out in a final volume of 20ul composed of DNA-free- RNA sample (14ul), 1  $\mu$ L of Quantiscript Reverse Transcriptase, 4  $\mu$ l of Quantiscript RT Buffer, and 1  $\mu$ l of RT Primer Mix. The reaction was incubated for 15 min (42°C) followed by inactivation step of the enzyme by heating for 3 minutes at 95°C The reactions were stored at –20°C for later use.

#### c. <u>q-RT-PCR</u>

Real-time PCR using QuantiFast® SYBR® Green was used to quantify gene expression. The reaction assay of final volume of 10  $\mu$ L, was composed of: 2 $\mu$ l of cDNA (1:10 dilution), 5  $\mu$ l of QuantiFast SYBR Green PCR Master Mix, 0.5  $\mu$ l of each of the forward and reverse primer each and 2  $\mu$ l of RNase DNase free water.

The PCR amplification was carried out on CFX 384 and CFX 96 PCR Bio-Rad machines following a similar program for both HMG-CoA reductase enzyme and LDL receptor as follows: initial denaturation at 95 °C for 5 minutes; 40 cycles of denaturation at 95 °C for 30 seconds; annealing at 60 °C for 30 seconds; extension at 72 °C for 45 seconds; and a final melting curve at 60 °C for 5 seconds and 95 °C for 50 seconds.

Non-template controls (NTC) containing RNase-free water were used for each primer as a negative control. The recorded cycle threshold (Ct) values of the targeted genes were used to calculate the relative quantitation (RQ) using the delta-delta Ct ( $\Delta\Delta$ Ct) method, which were calculated as follows:

 $\Delta\Delta Ct = (Average \ Ct \ treated - Average \ Ct \ GAPDH)$  $- (Average \ Ct \ control - Average \ Ct \ GAPDH)$  $RQ = 2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ 

Gene	Primer (Forward)	Primer (Reverse)			
HMGCR	5- ACAATAAGATCTGTGGTTGGAATT ATGA-3'	5- CCTAAAATTGCCATTCCACGAGC AATAT-3'			
LDLR	5-CTGAAATCGCCGTGTTACTG-3'	5-GCCAATCCCTTGTGACATCT-3'			

Table 2: The sequence of primer used in RT-qPCR

### 7. Indirect immunofluorescence assay

To determine the protein expression levels of LDLR, HepG2 cells were seeded onto glass cover slips placed in 12 well plate and incubated overnight (1x  $10^5$  cells/well). Cells were then treated with MOE (0.015%) at 37°C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 24, 48 and 72 hours. All the subsequent steps were performed at room temperature. The cover slips were washed, fixed with 100% methanol (-20 °C for 10 minutes) followed by a permeabilization step with 100% acetone (-20 °C for 1 minute). Cells were blocked with 2% BSA-PBS (1 hour, room temperature) and incubated with primary anti-LDLR antibody (1:250ul) overnight at 4 °C, followed by 3 washes with 1X PBS (5 minutes each) and incubated with goat anti-Rabbit antibody (1/1000 diluted in 1% BSA-PBS) for 1 hour at room temperature, washed with PBS and finally treated with mounting solution with DAPI. Confocal images were captured with a confocal microscope.

#### 8. ATP level determination

ATP level in MOE- treated HepG2cells was determined using Luminescence ATP detection Assay Kit (Sigma) following manufacturer's instruction. HepG2 cells were seeded for 24 hrs in 12-well plates (1x  $10^5$  cells/well), then treated with MOE (0.015%) at 37°C in

5% CO2 for 24, 48 and 72 hours. Cells were then collected by trypsinization, centrifuged, washed (1ml PBS, 1X), and lysed for 5 min, using lysis reagent provided by the kit. Luciferase enzyme (50 ul) was then added to a sample of the cell lysate (50  $\mu$ l) and introduced into a black MTP plate. Luminescence was instantaneously measured using a microplate fluorometer/ luminometer (cat #: 5210470, Thermo Scientific). ATP level I treated HepG2 cells was compared with a control of untreated cells expressed as follows:

% ATP levels = 
$$\frac{Bioluminescence Treated Cells}{Bioluminescence Control Cells} X 100\%$$

#### 9. Western Blot

### a. <u>Sample preparation</u>

Control and treated cells were scraped, and collected by centrifugation (900 rpm, 10 min). The pellet was washed twice with ice-cold PBS and resuspended in 200  $\mu$ L of lysis buffer. Protein Level was determined using Bradford assay. Protein samples 20  $\mu$ l, corresponding to 40mg of protein, were mixed with 5  $\mu$ L Laemmeli (4x) and denatured by heating each sample for 10 minutes at 95°C.

#### b. <u>Western blot analysis</u>

Samples were loaded (20  $\mu$ l/well) on 10% SDS-PAGE and allowed to migrate in 1X running buffer, for over 3 hours at 80 volts. Transfer of proteins from gel to nitrocellulose membrane was done using BIO-RAD electro-transfer setup for 2 hours at 80 volts in a cold room.

Next, membranes were blocked in 5% milk for 1 hour, followed by overnight incubation with the primary antibody in a cold room. The membranes were washed with TBS-tween (3X, 10 minutes each), incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with the appropriate secondary antibody diluted (1:5000- 1: 10,000) and finally washed (3X, 15 minutes each) with TBS-tween buffer. Protein bands were visualized using enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL kit), and their expression level were quantified using ImageJ software, normalized to house-keeping gene ( $\beta$ -actin band), with fold expression determined relative to the control.

#### 10. Bradford Assay

Protein levels were measured using Bradford protein assay. This assay based on the binding of protein molecules to the dye, Coomassie, under acidic conditions results in a color change from brown to blue. Briefly, in a 96-well plate 5  $\mu$ l of each of sample is added to 200  $\mu$ l of diluted Bradford reagent in ddH2O (1:4 v/v). Following 10 minutes incubation at room temperature, the absorption of the mixture was read at 595 nm using ELISA plate reader. Protein levels were determined using stander curve of known concentration of bovine serum albumin (BSA).

### 11. Statistical analysis

Microsoft Excel software was used to analyze data and determine the statistical significance of the results. p-value < 0.05 is considered significant. For each parameter tested, a set of at least three biological replicates was considered. What is more, for each

parameter, both, inter-categorical statistical significance, and significance relative to the control were analyzed. All graphs were generated using GraphPad Prism.

# CHAPTER III

## RESULTS

### A. Cytotoxicity of MOE on HepG2 cells

### 1. MOE decreases HepG2 cell viability

The cytotoxic effect of MOE on HepG2 cells was initially screened, using MTT assay, to estimate the EC50 value.

Findings indicate that treating HepG2 cells at 24 hours with MOE, at a final concentration varying between 0.01-0.1%, caused a significant (p=0.0006) dose dependent decrease in cell viability. A maximal cell death of 90% (p<0.0001) occurred at 0.1% MOE as showed in Figure 26. The estimated EC50 ranged between 0.02- 0.03 %.



*Figure 26: Effect of MOE on viability of HepG2 cells. Cells were treated for 24 hours with MOE following which viability was assessed using MTT assay. Results represent the average* <u>+</u> *SEM of 9* 

determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*\*\*), and (\*\*\*\*) correspond to P < 0.0005 and 0.0001, respectively.

In order to evaluate the hypocholesterolemic effect of MOE, we have opted in all subsequent experiments to treat cells at MOE concentrations <EC50 which maintains the viability and metabolic activity.

#### 2. Viability of MOE (sub EC50) treated HepG2 cells is time independent

HepG2 cells were treated for an extended period of time with MOE at sub EC50 concentration. Viability of cells treated for 24, 48, 72 hours with MOE concentrations were assessed using both MTT and trypan blue exclusion assays. Results from both assays show a similar profile (Figure 27. a-b) of a dose-dependent and time-independent response. Results presented in Figure 27, shows no significant change in the viability of HepG2 cells treated at a specific concentration for different times (24,48, 72 hours), indicating the ability of cells to multiply and proliferate. For instance, at 0.015% MOE (subEC50), viability of HepG2 cells (60-80%) showed no significant difference (p> 0.9999) treated for 24, 48 and 72 hours.



Figure 27: Viability of HepG2 cells treated for 24-, 48- and 72-hours with MOE concentration (0.005-0.015%). The viability was assessed using a) MTT assay and b) Trypan blue exclusion assay. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 9 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent
the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*) and (\*\*) correspond to P < 0.05 and 0.01, respectively.

## 3. ROS production in MOE treated cells is time independent

Antioxidants (flavonoids, vitamin c) are among the many components present in the *moringa* extract. Therefore, we examined if treating cells with MOE (sub EC<sub>50</sub>) has any bearing on ROS level. Using NBT assay, MOE-treated cells show a reduction in NBT in a dose-dependent manner, indicating a significant increase in ROS levels (Figure 28). However, the subsequent elevation in ROS levels was time independent. For instance, compared to control cells, 60% of the NBT were reduced by HepG2 cells treated with 0.015% MOE for 24 or 48 or 72 hours (Figure 28) Indicating no significant increase in generated ROS (40 %) occurred over time.



Figure 28: Level of ROS in MOE-treated HepG2 cells. Cells were treated with MOE concentration (0.005-0.02%) for 24, 48 & 72 hours following which NBT reduction was determined. Loss of cellular ability to reduce NBT is indicative of ROS generation. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 9 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*), (\*\*), and (\*\*\*\*) correspond to P < 0.05, 0.01, and 0.001, respectively.

#### 4. Decrease in ATP levels in MOE treated HepG2 is time independent

HepG2 cells treated for 24 hours with MOE caused a significant decrease of 44% in ATP level respectively to the control with no further significant decrease (p>0.9999) following 48- and 72-hours treatment (48%, 62%) as per Figure 29. This indicates that MOE treatment exerts a strict metabolic control on energy production in addition to maintaining cell viability.



Figure 29: ATP levels in MOE-treated HepG2 cells with time 24-, 48- and 72-hours treatment. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 6 determinations from 2 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*), and (\*\*\*) correspond to P < 0.05, and 0.0001, respectively.

#### **B.** MOE influences the transcription of key proteins regulating cholesterol

## homeostasis

Intracellular cholesterol level affects plasma cholesterol level by controlling the

expression and activity of HMG-CoA reductase and LDL-R. The effect of MOE on the

gene expression levels of both proteins was investigated.

#### 1. MOE decreases HMG-CoA reductase gene expression

qRT-PCR studies indicate that MO-treated HepG2 cells show a down-regulation in HMG-CoA reductase gene expression levels at 24 hours (p< 0.0053) and 48 hours (p< 0.0017) (Figure 31). Following 24 hours of treatment with MOE, a decrease in HMG-CoA gene expression was apparent, with a small change after 48 hours. qRT-PCR analysis was normalized against the housekeeping gene GAPDH.



Figure 30: Effect of MOE (0.015%) HMG-CoA reductase gene expression. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 3 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*\*) correspond to P < 0.01.

## 2. MOE effect on LDL receptor transcription

MOE treatment induced a significant increase in LDL-R gene expression levels at 24 hours timepoint (p= 0.0176) with a similar increase after 48 hours (p= 0.0434) (Figure 31). Results were normalized to the expression of the housekeeping gene GAPDH which remained constant after treatment.



Figure 31: Effect of MOE (0.015%) on LDL-R gene expression. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 3 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*) correspond to P < 0.05.

# C. Impact of MOE treatment on protein expression and activity of LDL-R, HMG-CoA reductase and GAPDH

MOE evoked an altered gene expression profile through acting on central players involved in cholesterol homeostasis. E investigated the effect of MOE in the translation of LDL-R and HMG-CoA reductase protein using western blot analysis. Expression levels were compared to GAPDH and  $\beta$ -actin.

## 1. LDL-R activity and protein levels after 24- and 48 hours MO treatment

The impact of MOE treatment on the protein levels and activity of LDL receptor were performed using two methods, the western blot and immunohistochemistry staining:

#### a. <u>MOE increased LDL-R protein levels</u>

LDL-R exists in cell in two forms: pre-mature (100kDa) and mature glycosylated (150kDa). The expression on both pre-mature and mature showed a significant increase at 24- and 48-hours post-treatment with MOE.



Figure 32: Western blot of LDL-R protein in HepG2 cells a) Western blot of LDL-R protein levels b) Quantification of LDL-R protein levels MO treated HepG2 cells. Images were quantified using ImageJ program. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*\*) and (\*\*\*) correspond to P< 0.001, and <0.0001, respectively.

## b. MOE effect on LDL-R cellular activity (Immunofluorescence)

The hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE was correlated with the protein levels of LDL-R on cells. Treatment with 0.015% of MOE increased (25%) LDL-Rs on HepG2 cell surface significantly (p=0.00072) 24 hours post-treatment. Moreover, following 48 hours of treatment with MOE, a no significant, increase in the LDL-R was noticed (10%, p=0.082) (Figure 33). Mevastatin (50mM) were used as a positive control.





Control 48 hrs



0.015% MOE 24 hrs



0.015% MOE 48 hrs







Statin 48 hrs





Figure 33: Immunofluorescent detection of LDL-R expression on HepG2 cell surface after 24 and 48 hours of MOE treatment. Cells were treated with 0.015% MO extract for 24 hr. and 48 hours. DAPI dye was used to stain nuclei in blue. Images were visualized using confocal fluorescent microscopy. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 3 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. (\*) correspond to P < 0.001.

### 2. GAPDH and HMG-CoA reductase protein levels in MO treated cells

MOE did not cause a significant decrease in HMG-CoA reductase protein levels after 24 hours and 48 hours post-treatment. There was a small decrease in HMG-CoA reductase protein levels at 48 hours, although not significant (Figure 34).

Western blot analysis however, showed that MOE treatment decreases GAPDH protein level. This result indicates a possible effect of MOE treatment on the translation or stability of GAPDH protein (Figure 34). Importantly, after 48 hours, there was a further decrease (46%, p=0.028). Therefore, we opted to compare protein levels with another housekeeping  $\beta$ -actin.



Figure 34: Western blot of GAPDH and HMG-CoA reductase protein in HepG2 cells a) Western blot of HMG-CoA and GAPDH protein levels b) Quantification of HMG-CoA reductase protein levels c) Quantification of GAPDH protein levels MO treated HepG2 cells. Images were quantified using ImageJ program. Results represent the average <u>+</u> SEM of determinations from 3 different experiments for the HMG-CoA reductase and 2 different experiment for GAPDH. (\*) correspond to P < 0.05.

## D. Intracellular cholesterol levels in MOE treated HepG2 cells

To examine the effect of MOE on intracellular cholesterol level. Lipids were extracted from MOE treated HepG2 cells and assessed for cholesterol level normalized to protein level. No significant change in total cholesterol levels (free-cholesterol and cholesterol esters) was found upon 24 hours and 48 hours of treatment with MOE (p=0.993 and 0.993, respectively) as represented in figure 35.



Figure 35: Level of cholesterol in MOE treated HepG2 cells after 24, 48 hours treatment. Results represent the average  $\pm$  SEM of 2 determinations from 3 different experiments. Asterisks on bars represent the statistical significance compared to the control. Control values are  $0.018\pm0.017$  for 24 hours and  $0.0148\pm0.019$  at 48 hours.

## E. Direct effect of MOE on HMG-CoA reductase activity

Variation of absorption with time showed an early inhibitory effect of MOE

treatment on HMG-CoA reductase enzymatic activity which a decrease with time, without

restoring the control value (~16% inhibition) as per figure 36.



Figure 36: Inhibition of HMG-CoA reductase (HMGR) activity in MOE treated HepG2 cells. Results represent the average <u>+</u> SEM of determinations of 3 different experiments.

Table 3: Effect of sub-lethal dose of MOE concentrations on purified HMG-CoA reductase activity

	HMG-CoA Mean Activity	p-value
Control	100%	-
Pravastatin	22%	0.0123
0.03% MOE	84%	0.321

# CHAPTER IV

## DISCUSSION

Medicinal plants provide a rich source of phytochemicals that are recognized by WHO and NIH for their low-cost preventive or curative therapeutic potentials. Use of plant extracts is advantageous over the conventional artificial drugs for their ability to target multiple sites simultaneously. Among the many recognized medicinal plants is Moringa oleifera known for having a wide spectrum of biological activities in all its parts in traditional medicine.

A recent review reported the nutraceutical and pharmacologic benefits of MOE in treatment of chronic diseases including but not limited to anticancer, hepatoprotective, neuroprotective, hypoglycemic, and hypolipidemic.

In the current study we investigated the potential effect of M. Oleifera water extract in regulating cholesterol levels. We hereby report the in vitro effect of MOE on controlling cholesterol homeostasis in HepG2 cells. MOE treated HepG2 cells resulted in a) an increase in the expression of LDL receptors, hence uptake of cholesterol into HepG2 cells; and b) a decrease in the transcription of HMG-CoA reductase, consequently decreasing endogenous cholesterol biosynthesis. No significant variation was noted in total intracellular cholesterol. Our findings suggest a preventive therapeutic hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE

Moringa oleifera, the miracle tree is widely consumed as raw, cooked or as hot drink with no reports of toxic effects (Stohs & Hartman, 2015). The therapeutic potential of

MO has demonstrated its possible role in treating cancer (Al-Asmari et al., 2015; Berkovich et al., 2013; Fahey et al., 2018; Khor et al., 2018; Madi et al., 2016; Reda et al.; Sreelatha et al., 2011), hyperglycemia, hyperlipidemia and hypercholesterolemia (Adisakwattana & Chanathong, 2011; Almatrafi et al., 2017; Chumark et al., 2008; Cordier et al., 2020; Edoga et al., 2013; Ghasi et al., 2000; Gupta et al., 2012; Jain et al., 2010; Khan et al., 2017; Reddy et al., 2017; Tabboon et al., 2016; Waterman et al., 2015). Most studies attributed pharmacologic effects for the different parts of MO extracted with organic solvents (ethyl acetate); hydro alcoholic (methanol- water); and phenolic enriched extracts (Mbikay, 2012; Njan et al., 2014; Prabakaran et al., 2018; Saini et al., 2016; A.K. Singh et al., 2019; Tshabalala et al., 2020). Being widely consumed as a hot beverage (MO-tea drink) we opted to mimic the effect of the aqueous extract on cholesterol homeostasis in liver cells.

The liver plays a central role in glucose and lipid metabolism including biosynthesis, distribution of endogenous and exogenous (dietary) cholesterol and excretion (bile acids). A well characterized and suitable cell model of the human liver, widely used in biochemical and nutritional studies, is HepG2 cells. Examining the effect of varying MOE concentration (0.01%-0.1%) on viability of HepG2 cells, we estimated 50% cell death to occur at final concentration ranging between 0.02% - 0.03%, which agrees with reported studies (Cordier et al., 2020; Madi et al., 2016; Tsitsi et al., 2008). To mimic the people's, frequent and daily consumption of MO tea, we opted to perform all the subsequent experiments at MOE concentrations < 0.02% and for more extended periods (24, 48 and 72 hours).

Regardless of the treatment time, the cells exhibited a concentration dependent, yet time independent viability (MTT and trypan blue). At any specific concentration, the extent

of cell death did not vary between 24, 48 and 72 hours. Moreover, changing the MOE containing media on daily basis exerted no further cell death (data not shown).

Being a rich source of antioxidants' phytochemicals (flavonoids, polyphenols, quercetin, tannins, etc.) we checked if the obtained viability at 72hrs, post MOE treatment, may be attributed to a decrease in ROS level. Using NBT assay, HepG2 cells treated with MOE, generated ROS in a concentration dependent, but time independent manner. The insignificant change in ROS level with time, may be attributed to the net opposing/ and or synergistic effects of MOE phytochemicals targeting multi- cellular sites/pathways. While controlled level of ROS may serve a signaling role in various redox–dependent processes favoring proliferation, over-production of ROS causes severe damage to macromolecules leading to death.

Previous studies in our lab reported a significant generation of ROS species in MOE treated A549 cells (Madi et al., 2016) and HCT116 cells (Reda et al., 2017), causing depolarization of mitochondrial membranes, a decrease in ATP level, and subsequently cell death.

Examining the intracellular ATP level in MOE treated cells, our findings were also time independent indicating a strictly controlled mechanism maintaining viability and integrity of the cells. The drop in intracellular ATP level remained relatively the same between 24-72 hours while maintaining the viability, and ability to proliferate hence metabolic activity such as cholesterol biosynthesis and metabolism.

Increase in cholesterol level underlie one of the mechanisms leading to atherosclerosis (H.H. Wang et al., 2017). Many of the strategies used to lower cholesterol level have targeted its biosynthesis, absorption, and excretion. Stains are the current drugs

of choice for treating patients at high risk of cardiovascular disease because of imbalanced cholesterol level. This class of drugs competitively inhibit the rate determining step in cholesterol pathway, catalyzed by HMG-CoA reductase decreasing de novo synthesis of cholesterol, hence intracellular level. In addition, statins were found to increase the expression of LDL receptors, stimulating LDL uptake that compensates for the intracellular decrease in cholesterol and reduces its plasma level.

Although statins decrease cholesterol levels, mortality, and morbidity; yet they have adverse side effects including hepatotoxicity and myopathy (Adhyaru & Jacobson, 2018; Lim, 2016; Ward et al., 2019), hence the need to develop or identify safer drugs with less side effects, alternatively dietary components with preventive effect

It is well known that the intracellular cholesterol level is maintained by a class of transcription factors Sterol Regulatory Element-Binding Proteins (SREBP). Proteolytic processing of SREBP favors its migration to the nucleus where it interacts with Sterol Response Elements in the promoter region of both HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptor genes activating their transcription (Maron et al., 2000; Schonewille et al., 2016). We next examined the effect of MOE on gene expression of HMG-CoA reductase and LDL receptors. In our study, treatment of HepG2 cells with MOE, upregulated the gene expression of LDL receptor, but down regulated the HMG-CoA reductase gene with no change in the house keeping gene GAPDH. Our results were: a) in line with previous studies using different plant extracts such as: berries, green tea, geraniol, and Phikud navakot (Gayen & Peffley, 1995a; G. Liu et al., 2015; J. Liu et al., 2006; Peffley & Gayen, 2003; Tirawanchai et al., 2018) down regulating HMG-CoA reductase and upregulating LDL-R; but b) partially in agreement with study on HepG2 cells treated with phenolics

enriched extract of MO, in which expression of both genes (LDL receptor and HMG-CoA reductase) increased significantly, the protein expression and binding activity of the LDL receptor was enhanced expectedly. However, the activity of HMG-CoA was inhibited in a dose dependent manner (Tabboon et al., 2016). In another study, red grape juice increased both the mRNA of LDL receptor and the protein level without inhibiting cholesterol biosynthesis (Davalos et al., 2006).

Other mechanisms have attributed the hypocholesterolemic effects of natural products such as Epigallo catechingallate the green tea component to: an increase in SREBP2 activity as well as the expression and stability of LDL-mRNA; a decrease in the HMG-CoA reductase mRNA stability caused by a non -coding micro RNA interacting with HMGCR 3' untranslated region, leading to a posttranslational inhibition followed by mRNA degradation (G. Liu et al., 2015).

The proper effect, however, of MOE is not limited to the mRNA gene expression, but to the level and more importantly the activity of the translated proteins. Examining the translation level of both proteins post MOE treatment, we obtained:

1) a significant increase in the mature and premature LDL receptor (western blotting and immunostaining) concomitant with the enhanced gene expression.

2) a non-significant decrease in the HMG-CoA reductase protein level, that was not commensurate with the obtained decrease in gene expression.

3) an unexpected decrease in the translated level of the house keeping gene GAPDH while its mRNA did not vary with time; hence in our study, translated proteins were normalized relative to  $\beta$ -Actin.

Our findings pose a question regarding the role of the housekeeping protein

GAPDH. The GAPDH is the only enzyme in the glycolytic pathway that utilizes NAD, generating NADH, and which provides a link between glycolysis and mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC). Thus, it is plausible to postulate that the MOE-induced decrease in GAPDH protein, will reduce the rate of the NADH generating reaction in glycolysis, decreasing the flow of NADH electrons into ETC at NADH Dehydrogenase (complex-1) thus causing a decrease in ATP, with consequent ROS generation (figure 37).



Figure 37: Schematic representation of possible mechanism of action of MOE on the activation of the pentose phosphate pathway and it interference on the ATP production via alteration of the glycolysis and TCA cycle. Our results demonstrated that MOE may decrease GAPDH protein levels which can induce a decrease on the production of ATP from the TCA cycle. Therefore, our next step would be to study the effect of MOE on a) Mitochondrial function; b) levels of NAPDH upon treatment and c) investigate the effect of MOE in the glycolysis and HMP shunt pathway.

On the other hand, the decrease in GAPDH level reduces the glucose flux into glycolytic pathway, diverting it into the hexose monophosphate shunt, the main generator of NADPH (Aziz & Mohiuddin, 2020). The increase in NADPH level, will control the level and hence signaling role of ROS maintaining a constant level over 72 hours while favoring proliferation (viability). Alternatively, the MOE-induced expression of antioxidant enzymes (SOD, glutathione reductase, catalase) may not be excluded and require verification in future studies.

The MOE is composed of many phytochemicals, which target multi-intracellular sites that may exert different effects depending on the relative % composition of the extracted material and key signaling proteins expressed in the treated cell. The direct effect of MOE on pure HMG-CoA reductase activity caused a 16% decrease in activity. However, this may not reflect the actual activity in MOE treated cells, as some of the phytochemicals may induce phosphorylation of the HMG-CoA reductase rendering it inactive. Although the mRNA of HMG-CoA reductase decreased, the protein level was not significantly modified, which has no bearing and is not indicative of the enzyme activity. Regardless of the MOE-induced HMG-CoA reductase status (active /inactive) the increase in LDL receptors allows the uptake of LDL, thus increasing intracellular cholesterol that will exert a negative feedback on the enzyme leading to its inhibition (figure 38).



Figure 38: Schematic drawing of the hypothesis of the lowering cholesterol effect of MOE treatment on cells. According to our hypothesis, bioactive agents present on MOE induce increase transcription and translation of LDL-R and decrease expression of HMG-CoA reductase mRNA. Moreover, our results showed an increase localization of LDL-R on the cell surface. Our next step would be assessing if upon MOE-treatment a) increase of LDL activity and internalization occur; b) stability of HMG-CoA reductase mRNA; c)determination of efflux of cholesterol as cholesterol esters or bile acid production; d) Activity of TF SREBP2, which will regulate the transcriptional activity of cholesterol biosynthesis genes (HMG-CoA reductase) and low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR)-mediated cholesterol influx

We next examined the level of cholesterol post MOE treatment. Our data shows no

variation after 24 hours but decreased after 48 hours though non- significantly.

Further experiments determining the activity of other contributors to the cholesterol

pool must be determined, such as the effect of MOE on cholesterol conversion into

cholesterol esters, bile acids, and steroids.

To sum up, in this study we provide:

1. A link between dietary practices and disease prevention.

 A preliminary evidence on the therapeutic hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE on HepG2 cells.

Mimicking people ingestion of MO tea drink, we show the hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE proposing it as preventive therapeutic alternative for people with low risk of cardiovascular diseases.

Treatment with MOE at concentration < EC50 resulted in a significant increase in the expression of LDL-receptor gene and a significant decrease in the HMG-CoA reductase gene with no variation in the gene expression of GAPDH.

On the other hand, the effect of MOE on the translated product showed, an increase in LDL receptor favoring uptake of LDL (uptake of cholesterol), with no significant change in HMG-CoA reductase enzyme levels while a decrease in GAPDH protein level was obtained.

Our results demonstrated the hypocholesterolemic potential of MOE. More importantly, widely consumed as a tea-drink, MOE may be regarded as an alternative preventive therapeutic extract that may help in maintaining cholesterol homeostasis. The findings presented here help our current understanding of the MOE actions in the cholesterol homeostasis. We hope that our results showcase the potential use of natural medicine as an alternative therapy providing patients with a better quality of life and prolonged lifespan.

### A. Future studies

Future plans include measuring the effect of MOE on the change in the enzymatic activities of HMG-CoA reductase using cell-based assay (microsomal fractions) and the

effect of MOE in the stability of HMG-CoA reductase mRNA.

In addition, we aim to determine levels of free cholesterol and cholesterol esters in HepG2-treated cells.

Future work could include the assessment of LDL receptor activity after MOE treatment and the effect of MOE on the synthesis and secretion of VLDL.

More importantly, future plan includes the investigation of the effect of MOE treatment on the decrease in GAPDH protein levels. It is important to investigate how this result will impact on other cellular metabolic pathways.

Another future aim would be testing the co-treatment of MOE with statins, investigating potential new therapeutic approaches combining lower statins doses and specific dietary compounds. This may help patients who cannot tolerate high-dose statin therapy.

Finally, it would be of immense importance to investigate the cholesterol-lowering effect of MOE original extract along with effective sub-fractions in vivo animal models.

## **B.** Limitations

Although our results indicate the potential of MOE as a cholesterol-lowering agent, we were able to identify some limitations in our study.

First, the use of in-vitro liver-derived cell (HepG2 cells) is a major limitation of our current study. Although HepG2 has been extensively used in drug-metabolism studies, it would be recommended that a comparative study using primary hepatocytes cells to further confirm the results obtained in this study

Secondly, in the present study we investigated the activity of pure HMG-CoA

reductase using MOE. This non-base cell assay showed us a minimal inhibitor potential of MOE on the enzyme activity of HMG-CoA reductase. However, the use of a cell-based assay could help us further understand the multiple potential mechanism of inhibition of MOE-treatment on the direct or indirect HMG-CoA reductase activity.

Next, although no difference in the total cholesterol levels was observed after MOE treatment, it is better to determine the effect of MOE on free cholesterol- and cholesterol ester levels, independently.

More importantly, it would be relevant to identity the phytochemical composition present in different MOE concentrations. Therefore, we could understand the possible mode of action of the different bioactive compounds on the cell response, as well as identify their specific contributions to the hypocholesterolemic effect.

# BIBLIOGRAPHY

- A. Hussein, R., & A. El-Anssary, A. (2019). Plants Secondary Metabolites: The Key Drivers of the Pharmacological Actions of Medicinal Plants. In: IntechOpen.
- Adhyaru, B. B., & Jacobson, T. A. (2018). Safety and efficacy of statin therapy. *Nature Reviews Cardiology*, 15(12), 757-769. doi:10.1038/s41569-018-0098-5
- Adisakwattana, S., & Chanathong, B. (2011). Alpha-glucosidase inhibitory activity and lipidlowering mechanisms of Moringa oleifera leaf extract. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci*, 15(7), 803-808. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21780550</u>
- Adorni, M. P., Ruscica, M., Ferri, N., Bernini, F., & Zimetti, F. (2019). Proprotein Convertase Subtilisin/Kexin Type 9, Brain Cholesterol Homeostasis and Potential Implication for Alzheimer's Disease. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 11. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2019.00120
- Afonso, M. S., Machado, R. M., Lavrador, M., Quintao, E. C. R., Moore, K., & Lottenberg, A. (2018). Molecular Pathways Underlying Cholesterol Homeostasis. *Nutrients*, 10(6), 760. doi:10.3390/nu10060760
- Aju, B. Y., Rajalakshmi, R., & Mini, S. (2019). Protective role of Moringa oleifera leaf extract on cardiac antioxidant status and lipid peroxidation in streptozotocin induced diabetic rats. *Heliyon*, 5(12), e02935. doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e02935
- Al-Asmari, A. K., Albalawi, S. M., Athar, M. T., Khan, A. Q., Al-Shahrani, H., & Islam, M. (2015). Moringa oleifera as an Anti-Cancer Agent against Breast and Colorectal Cancer Cell Lines. *PLoS One, 10*(8), e0135814. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0135814
- Almatrafi, M. M., Vergara-Jimenez, M., Murillo, A. G., Norris, G. H., Blesso, C. N., & Fernandez, M. L. (2017). Moringa Leaves Prevent Hepatic Lipid Accumulation and Inflammation in Guinea Pigs by Reducing the Expression of Genes Involved in Lipid Metabolism. *Int J Mol Sci*, 18(7). doi:10.3390/ijms18071330
- Alostad, A. H., Steinke, D. T., & Schafheutle, E. I. (2020). Herbal Medicine Classification: Policy Recommendations. *Front Med (Lausanne)*, 7, 31. doi:10.3389/fmed.2020.00031
- Amaral, R. G., dos Santos, S. A., Andrade, L. N., Severino, P., & Carvalho, A. A. (2019). Natural Products as Treatment against Cancer: A Historical and Current Vision. *Clin Oncol.*, 4. Retrieved from <u>http://www.clinicsinoncology.com/pdfs\_folder/cio-v4-id1562.pdf</u>
- Aziz, H., & Mohiuddin, S. S. (2020). Biochemistry, Hexose Monophosphate Pathway. In *StatPearls*. Treasure Island (FL).
- Beg, Z. H., Stonik, J. A., & Brewer, H. B., Jr. (1985). Phosphorylation of hepatic 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase and modulation of its enzymic activity by calcium-activated and phospholipid-dependent protein kinase. J Biol Chem, 260(3), 1682-1687. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3155737</u>
- Beg, Z. H., Stonik, J. A., & Brewer, H. B., Jr. (1987). Phosphorylation and modulation of the enzymic activity of native and protease-cleaved purified hepatic 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase by a calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein

kinase. *J Biol Chem*, 262(27), 13228-13240. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3308873</u>

- Berberich, A. J., & Hegele, R. A. (2019). The complex molecular genetics of familial hypercholesterolaemia. *Nat Rev Cardiol*, *16*(1), 9-20. doi:10.1038/s41569-018-0052-6
- Berg, J., Tymoczko, J., & Stryer, L. (2002). The Biosynthesis of Membrane Lipids and Steroids. In W. H. Freeman (Ed.), *Biochemistry* (Vol. 5th edition).
- Berkovich, L., Earon, G., Ron, I., Rimmon, A., Vexler, A., & Lev-Ari, S. (2013). Moringa Oleifera aqueous leaf extract down-regulates nuclear factor-kappaB and increases cytotoxic effect of chemotherapy in pancreatic cancer cells. *BMC Complement Altern Med*, 13, 212. doi:10.1186/1472-6882-13-212
- Bernardini, S., Tiezzi, A., Laghezza Masci, V., & Ovidi, E. (2018). Natural products for human health: an historical overview of the drug discovery approaches. *Nat Prod Res*, 32(16), 1926-1950. doi:10.1080/14786419.2017.1356838
- Bharali, R., Tabassum, J., & Azad, M. R. (2003). Chemomodulatory effect of Moringa oleifera, Lam, on hepatic carcinogen metabolising enzymes, antioxidant parameters and skin papillomagenesis in mice. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev, 4(2), 131-139. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12875626</u>
- Brown, M. S., & Goldstein, J. L. (1997). The SREBP Pathway: Regulation of Cholesterol Metabolism by Proteolysis of a Membrane-Bound Transcription Factor. *Cell*, 89(3), 331-340. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(00)80213-5
- Brufau, G., Groen, A. K., & Kuipers, F. (2011). Reverse Cholesterol Transport Revisited. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology, 31(8), 1726-1733. doi:10.1161/atvbaha.108.181206
- Burg, J. S., & Espenshade, P. J. (2011). Regulation of HMG-CoA reductase in mammals and yeast. *Progress in Lipid Research*, 50(4), 403-410. doi:10.1016/j.plipres.2011.07.002
- Cerqueira, N. M., Oliveira, E. F., Gesto, D. S., Santos-Martins, D., Moreira, C., Moorthy, H. N., . . . Fernandes, P. A. (2016). Cholesterol Biosynthesis: A Mechanistic Overview. *Biochemistry*, *55*(39), 5483-5506. doi:10.1021/acs.biochem.6b00342
- Chaudhuri, A., & Anand, D. (2017). *Cholesterol: Revisiting its fluorescent journey on 200th anniversary of Chevruel's "cholesterine"*
- Paper presented at the Biomedical Spectroscopy and Imaging.
- Chong, P. H., Seeger, J. D., & Franklin, C. (2001). Clinically relevant differences between the statins: implications for therapeutic selection. *111*(5), 390-400. doi:10.1016/s0002-9343(01)00870-1
- Chumark, P., Khunawat, P., Sanvarinda, Y., Phornchirasilp, S., Morales, N. P., Phivthong-Ngam, L., . . . Pongrapeeporn, K. U. (2008). The in vitro and ex vivo antioxidant properties, hypolipidaemic and antiatherosclerotic activities of water extract of Moringa oleifera Lam. leaves. J Ethnopharmacol, 116(3), 439-446. doi:10.1016/j.jep.2007.12.010
- Cordier, W., Steenkamp, P., & Steenkamp, V. (2020). Extracts of Moringa oleifera lack cytotoxicity and attenuate oleic acid-induced steatosis in an in vitro HepG2 model. *South African Journal of Botany, 129*, 123-133. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sajb.2019.03.001</u>

- Cragg, G. M., & Pezzuto, J. M. (2016). Natural Products as a Vital Source for the Discovery of Cancer Chemotherapeutic and Chemopreventive Agents. *Medical principles and practice : international journal of the Kuwait University, Health Science Centre, 25 Suppl 2*(Suppl 2), 41-59. doi:10.1159/000443404
- Craig, M., & Malik, A. (2020). Biochemistry, Cholesterol. In *StatPearls*. Treasure Island (FL).
- Daniels, T. F., Killinger, K. M., Michal, J. J., Wright Jr, R. W., & Jiang, Z. (2009). Lipoproteins, cholesterol homeostasis and cardiac health. *International Journal of Biological Sciences*, 474-488. doi:10.7150/ijbs.5.474
- Davalos, A., Fernandez-Hernando, C., Cerrato, F., Martinez-Botas, J., Gomez-Coronado, D., Gomez-Cordoves, C., & Lasuncion, M. A. (2006). Red grape juice polyphenols alter cholesterol homeostasis and increase LDL-receptor activity in human cells in vitro. J Nutr, 136(7), 1766-1773. doi:10.1093/jn/136.7.1766
- DeBose-Boyd, R. A. (2008). Feedback regulation of cholesterol synthesis: sterol-accelerated ubiquitination and degradation of HMG CoA reductase. *Cell Research*, *18*(6), 609-621. doi:10.1038/cr.2008.61
- Dhakad, A. K., Ikram, M., Sharma, S., Khan, S., Pandey, V. V., & Singh, A. (2019). Biological, nutritional, and therapeutic significance of Moringa oleifera Lam. *Phytotherapy Research*, 33(11), 2870-2903. doi:10.1002/ptr.6475
- Dreyer, C., Placha, W., Zgajewski, J., Dygut, J., Stangel-Wójcikiewicz, K., & Piwowar, M. (2018). The similarity of selected statins a comparative analysis. *14*(4), 20180034. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1515/bams-2018-0034</u>
- Edoga, C. O., Njoku, O. O., Amadi, E., & Okeke, J. (2013). Blood Sugar Lowering Effect of Moringa Oleifera Lam in Albino Rats.
- El-Tantawy, W. H., & Temraz, A. (2019). Natural products for controlling hyperlipidemia: review. *Arch Physiol Biochem*, *125*(2), 128-135. doi:10.1080/13813455.2018.1441315
- Endo, A. (2010). A historical perspective on the discovery of statins. *Proceedings of the Japan Academy, Series B*, 86(5), 484-493. doi:10.2183/pjab.86.484
- Enns, J. E. (2010). *Regulation of Cholesterol Biosynthesis in Hepatocytes*. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing, (Dissertation/Thesis)
- Espenshade, P. J. (2013). Cholesterol Synthesis and Regulation. In W. J. Lennarz & M. D. Lane (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Biological Chemistry (Second Edition)* (pp. 516-520). Waltham: Academic Press.
- Fahey, J. W. (2005). Moringa oleifera: A Review of the Medical Evidence for Its Nutritional, Therapeutic, and Prophylactic Properties. Part 1. *Trees for Life Journal*.
- Fahey, J. W., Olson, M. E., Stephenson, K. K., Wade, K. L., Chodur, G. M., Odee, D., ... Hubbard, W. C. (2018). The Diversity of Chemoprotective Glucosinolates in Moringaceae (Moringa spp.). Sci Rep, 8(1), 7994. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-26058-4
- Friesen, J. A., & Rodwell, V. W. (2004). The 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme-A (HMG-CoA) reductases. *Genome Biology*, 5(11), 248. doi:10.1186/gb-2004-5-11-248
- Ganatra, T., Umang, J., Payal, B., Tusharbindu, D., & Tirgar, D. P. (2012). A PANORAMIC VIEW ON PHARMACOGNOSTIC, PHARMACOLOGICAL, NUTRITIONAL,

THERAPEUTIC AND PROPHYLACTIC VALUES OF MORINGA OLEIFERA LAM. International Research Journal of Pharmacy, 3, 1-7.

- Gayen, A. K., & Peffley, D. M. (1995a). The length of 5'-untranslated leader sequences influences distribution of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase mRNA in polysomes: effects of lovastatin, oxysterols, and mevalonate. *Arch Biochem Biophys*, *322*(2), 475-485. doi:10.1006/abbi.1995.1491
- Gayen, A. K., & Peffley, D. M. (1995b). The Length of 5'-Untranslated Leader Sequences Influences Distribution of 3-Hydroxy-3-Methylglutaryl-Coenzyme A Reductase mRNA in Polysomes: Effects of Lovastatin, Oxysterols, and Mevalonate. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, 322(2), 475-485. doi:https://doi.org/10.1006/abbi.1995.1491
- Ghasi, S., Nwobodo, E., & Ofili, J. O. (2000). Hypocholesterolemic effects of crude extract of leaf of Moringa oleifera Lam in high-fat diet fed wistar rats. *J Ethnopharmacol*, 69(1), 21-25. doi:10.1016/s0378-8741(99)00106-3
- Go, G. W., & Mani, A. (2012). Low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) family orchestrates cholesterol homeostasis. *Yale J Biol Med*, 85(1), 19-28. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22461740
- Goldstein, J. L., & Brown, M. S. (1984). Progress in understanding the LDL receptor and HMG-CoA reductase, two membrane proteins that regulate the plasma cholesterol. *J Lipid Res*, 25(13), 1450-1461. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6397553</u>
- Goldstein, J. L., & Brown, M. S. (1990). Regulation of the mevalonate pathway. *Nature*, 343(6257), 425-430. doi:10.1038/343425a0
- Guixa-Gonzalez, R., Albasanz, J. L., Rodriguez-Espigares, I., Pastor, M., Sanz, F., Marti-Solano, M., . . . Selent, J. (2017). Membrane cholesterol access into a G-proteincoupled receptor. *Nat Commun*, 8, 14505. doi:10.1038/ncomms14505
- Gupta, R., Mathur, M., Bajaj, V., Katariya, P., Yadav, S., Kamal, R., & Gupta, R. (2012). Evaluation of antidiabetic and antioxidant activity of Moringa oleifera in experimental diabetes. 4(2), 164-171. doi:10.1111/j.1753-0407.2011.00173.x
- Heuman, D. M., Hylemon, P. B., & Vlahcevic, Z. R. (1989). Regulation of bile acid synthesis.
  III. Correlation between biliary bile salt hydrophobicity index and the activities of enzymes regulating cholesterol and bile acid synthesis in the rat. *J Lipid Res*, 30(8), 1161-1171. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2769071">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2769071</a>
- Hu, J., Zhang, Z., Shen, W.-J., & Azhar, S. (2010). Cellular cholesterol delivery, intracellular processing and utilization for biosynthesis of steroid hormones. *Nutrition & Metabolism*, 7(1), 47. doi:10.1186/1743-7075-7-47
- Huang, P., Nedelcu, D., Watanabe, M., Jao, C., Kim, Y., Liu, J., & Salic, A. (2016). Cellular Cholesterol Directly Activates Smoothened in Hedgehog Signaling. *Cell*, 166(5), 1176-1187.e1114. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.08.003
- Huff, M. W., Assini, J. M., & Hegele, R. A. (2014). Gene Therapy for Hypercholesterolemia. *Circulation Research*, *115*(6), 542-545. doi:10.1161/circresaha.114.304800
- Human, U. G. B. o. (2013). LDLR database. Retrieved from <u>https://genome.ucsc.edu/cgi-bin/hgTracks?db=hg38&lastVirtModeType=default&lastVirtModeExtraState=&virt ModeType=default&virtMode=0&nonVirtPosition=&position=chr19%3A1108936 2%2D11132163&hgsid=885040079\_TcA7GiMUdDj1ER5IntClA9aaqu30</u>

- Hussain, M. M., & Pan, X. (2009). Clock genes, intestinal transport and plasma lipid homeostasis. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 20(4), 177-185. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2009.01.001
- Ibc Cib Cib MKБ, I. C., International Bioethics, C., Comité international de, b., Comité Internacional de, B., Международный комитет по, б., اللجنة الدولية لأخلاقيات , . . . Ibc/Cib. Report of the IBC on traditional medicine systems and their ethical implications. In.
- Jain, P. G., Patil, S. D., Haswani, N. G., Girase, M. V., & Surana, S. J. (2010). Hypolipidemic activity of Moringa oleifera Lam., Moringaceae, on high fat diet induced hyperlipidemia in albino rats. 20(6), 969-973. doi:10.1590/s0102-695x2010005000038
- Jeong, S. M., Choi, S., Kim, K., Kim, S. M., Lee, G., Park, S. Y., . . . Park, S. M. (2018). Effect of Change in Total Cholesterol Levels on Cardiovascular Disease Among Young Adults. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 7(12), e008819. doi:10.1161/jaha.118.008819
- Jiang, S.-Y., Li, H., Tang, J.-J., Wang, J., Luo, J., Liu, B., ... Song, B.-L. (2018). Discovery of a potent HMG-CoA reductase degrader that eliminates statin-induced reductase accumulation and lowers cholesterol. *Nature Communications*, 9(1). doi:10.1038/s41467-018-07590-3
- Kaurinovic, B., & Vastag, D. (2019). Flavonoids and Phenolic Acids as Potential Natural Antioxidants. In: IntechOpen.
- Khan, W., Parveen, R., Chester, K., Parveen, S., & Ahmad, S. (2017). Hypoglycemic Potential of Aqueous Extract of Moringa oleifera Leaf and In Vivo GC-MS Metabolomics. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 8, 577-577. doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00577
- Khor, K. Z., Lim, V., Moses, E. J., & Abdul Samad, N. (2018). The In Vitro and In Vivo Anticancer Properties of Moringa oleifera. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med*, 2018, 1071243. doi:10.1155/2018/1071243
- Kooti, W., Farokhipour, M., Asadzadeh, Z., Ashtary-Larky, D., & Asadi-Samani, M. (2016). The role of medicinal plants in the treatment of diabetes: a systematic review. *Electron Physician*, 8(1), 1832-1842. doi:10.19082/1832
- Kudo, T., Kawashima, M., Tamagawa, T., & Shibata, S. (2008). Clock mutation facilitates accumulation of cholesterol in the liver of mice fed a cholesterol and/or cholic acid diet. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 294(1), E120-E130. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00061.2007
- Kumar, B., Kumar, S., & Kumar, A. (2019). AYURVEDIC MEDICINE: A REVIEW ON MEDICINAL IMPORTANCE OF SHIGRU (Moringa oleifera Lam) IN SAMHITAS. 2015.
- Kumbhare, M. R., Guleha, V., & Sivakumar, T. (2012). Estimation of total phenolic content, cytotoxicity and in–vitro antioxidant activity of stem bark of Moringa oleifera. Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Disease, 2(2), 144-150. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S2222-1808(12)60033-4
- Labi, V., & Erlacher, M. (2015). How cell death shapes cancer. *Cell Death & Disease*, 6(3), e1675-e1675. doi:10.1038/cddis.2015.20

- Lee, H. J., Jeong, Y. J., Lee, T. S., Park, Y. Y., Chae, W. G., Chung, I. K., . . . Chang, Y. C. (2013). Moringa fruit inhibits LPS-induced NO/iNOS expression through suppressing the NF-kappa B activation in RAW264.7 cells. Am J Chin Med, 41(5), 1109-1123. doi:10.1142/S0192415X13500754
- Li, F.-S., & Weng, J.-K. (2017). Demystifying traditional herbal medicine with modern approach. *Nature Plants*, 3(8), 17109. doi:10.1038/nplants.2017.109
- Li, J. Z., Lei, Y., Wang, Y., Zhang, Y., Ye, J., Xia, X., . . . Li, P. (2010). Control of cholesterol biosynthesis, uptake and storage in hepatocytes by Cideb. 1801(5), 577-586. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2010.01.012
- Lim, G. B. (2016). Balancing the benefits and risks of statin therapy. *Nature Reviews Cardiology*, 13(11), 633-633. doi:10.1038/nrcardio.2016.164
- Lindgren, V., Luskey, K. L., Russell, D. W., & Francke, U. (1985). Human genes involved in cholesterol metabolism: chromosomal mapping of the loci for the low density lipoprotein receptor and 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase with cDNA probes. 82(24), 8567-8571. doi:10.1073/pnas.82.24.8567
- Lingwood, D., & Simons, K. (2010). Lipid Rafts As a Membrane-Organizing Principle. *Science*, 327(5961), 46-50. doi:10.1126/science.1174621
- Liscum, L. (2008). Cholesterol biosynthesis. In (pp. 399-421): Elsevier.
- Liu, G., Zheng, X., Xu, Y., Lu, J., Chen, J., & Huang, X. (2015). Long non-coding RNAs expression profile in HepG2 cells reveals the potential role of long non-coding RNAs in the cholesterol metabolism. *Chin Med J (Engl), 128*(1), 91-97. doi:10.4103/0366-6999.147824
- Liu, J., Briggs, M. R., & Kraemer, F. B. (2006). Elucidation of an SRE-1/SREBPindependent cellular pathway for LDL-receptor regulation: from the cell surface to the nucleus. *Future Cardiol*, 2(5), 605-612. doi:10.2217/14796678.2.5.605
- Luo, J., Yang, H., & Song, B.-L. (2020). Mechanisms and regulation of cholesterol homeostasis. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 21(4), 225-245. doi:10.1038/s41580-019-0190-7
- Lusis, A. J., & Pajukanta, P. (2008). A treasure trove for lipoprotein biology. *Nature Genetics*, 40(2), 129-130. doi:10.1038/ng0208-129
- Ma, Z. F., Ahmad, J., Zhang, H., Khan, I., & Muhammad, S. (2019). Evaluation of phytochemical and medicinal properties of Moringa (Moringa oleifera) as a potential functional food. *South African Journal of Botany*. doi:10.1016/j.sajb.2018.12.002
- Madi, N., Dany, M., Abdoun, S., & Usta, J. (2016). Moringa oleifera's Nutritious Aqueous Leaf Extract Has Anticancerous Effects by Compromising Mitochondrial Viability in an ROS-Dependent Manner. J Am Coll Nutr, 35(7), 604-613. doi:10.1080/07315724.2015.1080128
- Mahmood, K. T., Mugal, T., & Haq, I. U. (2010). Moringa oleifera: a natural gift-A review. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences and Research*, 2(11), 775.
- Maron, D. J., Fazio, S., & Linton, M. F. (2000). Current Perspectives on Statins. *Circulation*, 101(2), 207-213. doi:doi:10.1161/01.CIR.101.2.207
- Mbikay, M. (2012). Therapeutic Potential of Moringa oleifera Leaves in Chronic Hyperglycemia and Dyslipidemia: A Review. *Front Pharmacol*, *3*, 24. doi:10.3389/fphar.2012.00024

- McFarland, A., Anoopkumar-Dukie, S., Arora, D., Grant, G., McDermott, C., Perkins, A., & Davey, A. (2014). Molecular Mechanisms Underlying the Effects of Statins in the Central Nervous System. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 15(11), 20607-20637. doi:10.3390/ijms151120607
- Medina, M. W., & Krauss, R. M. (2009). The role of HMGCR alternative splicing in statin efficacy. *Trends in cardiovascular medicine*, 19(5), 173-177. doi:10.1016/j.tcm.2009.10.003
- Mendoza, N., & Silva, E. M. E. (2018). Introduction to Phytochemicals: Secondary Metabolites from Plants with Active Principles for Pharmacological Importance. In: InTech.
- Mera, I., Falconí, D., & Morera, V. (2019). Secondary metabolites in plants: main classes, phytochemical analysis and pharmacological activities. *Bionatura*, *4*, 1000-1009. doi:10.21931/RB/2019.04.04.11
- Miller, M. J. S., Zhang, X.-J., Charbonnet, R. M., Clark, D. A., & Sandoval, M. (1999). The Anti-Inflammatory Actions of the Herbal Medicine, Cat's Claw, Are Due to a Suppression of NF-κB Activation and Inhibition of Gene Expression. *Pediatric Research*, 45(7), 114-114. doi:10.1203/00006450-199904020-00676
- Mo, H., & Elson, C. E. (2004). Studies of the isoprenoid-mediated inhibition of mevalonate synthesis applied to cancer chemotherapy and chemoprevention. *Exp Biol Med* (*Maywood*), 229(7), 567-585. doi:10.1177/153537020422900701
- Movsesian, C. (2016). Hypercholesterolemia protection by phytosterols in dyslipidemic mothers and their progeny. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing, (Dissertation/Thesis)
- Myant, N. B. (1981). *The biology of cholesterol and related steroids*. London Book, Heinemann Medical Books: Heinemann Medical Books.
- Nair, P. (2013). Brown and Goldstein: The Cholesterol Chronicles. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 110(37), 14829-14832. doi:10.1073/pnas.1315180110
- Ness, G. C., & Chambers, C. M. (2000). Feedback and hormonal regulation of hepatic 3hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase: the concept of cholesterol buffering capacity. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med*, 224(1), 8-19. doi:10.1046/j.1525-1373.2000.22359.x
- Niju, S., Balajii, M., & Anushya, C. (2019). A comprehensive review on biodiesel production using Moringa oleifera oil. *International Journal of Green Energy*, 16(9), 702-715. doi:10.1080/15435075.2019.1619565
- Njan, A., Amali, M., L.O, O., & Olorundare, O. (2014). An Overview of the Ethno-Pharmacological Potentials of Moringa Oleifera Lam, " The Miracle Tree ". *Basic and applied histochemistry*, 2, 135-145.
- Ouyang, L., Shi, Z., Zhao, S., Wang, F. T., Zhou, T. T., Liu, B., & Bao, J. K. (2012). Programmed cell death pathways in cancer: a review of apoptosis, autophagy and programmed necrosis. *Cell Prolif*, 45(6), 487-498. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2184.2012.00845.x
- Owen, J. S., & McIntyre, N. (1982). Plasma lipoprotein metabolism and lipid transport. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 7(3), 95-98. doi:10.1016/0968-0004(82)90155-4
- Oyenihi, A., Brooks, N., Oguntibeju, O., & Aboua, G. (2014). Antioxidant -Rich Natural Products and Diabetes Mellitus. In: InTech.

- Peffley, D. M., & Gayen, A. K. (2003). Plant-derived monoterpenes suppress hamster kidney cell 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme a reductase synthesis at the post-transcriptional level. *J Nutr, 133*(1), 38-44. doi:10.1093/jn/133.1.38
- Phillipson, J. D. (2001). Phytochemistry and medicinal plants. *Phytochemistry*, 56(3), 237-243. doi:10.1016/s0031-9422(00)00456-8
- Prabakaran, M., Kim, S.-H., Sasireka, A., Chandrasekaran, M., & Chung, I.-M. (2018). Polyphenol composition and antimicrobial activity of various solvent extracts from different plant parts of Moringa oleifera. *Food Bioscience*, 26, 23-29. doi:10.1016/j.fbio.2018.09.003
- Qiu, J. (2007). Traditional medicine: a culture in the balance. *Nature*, 448(7150), 126-128. doi:10.1038/448126a
- Radhakrishnan, A., Sun, L.-P., Espenshade, P. J., Goldstein, J. L., & Brown, M. S. (2010).
  Chapter 298 The SREBP Pathway: Gene Regulation through Sterol Sensing and Gated Protein Trafficking. In R. A. Bradshaw & E. A. Dennis (Eds.), *Handbook of Cell Signaling (Second Edition)* (pp. 2505-2510). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Rao, A. V., & Ramakrishnan, S. (1975). Indirect Assessment of Hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA Reductase (NADPH) Activity in Liver Tissue. *Clinical Chemistry*, 21(10), 1523-1525. doi:10.1093/clinchem/21.10.1523
- Rashid, U., Anwar, F., Moser, B. R., & Knothe, G. (2008). Moringa oleifera oil: a possible source of biodiesel. *Bioresour Technol*, 99(17), 8175-8179. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2008.03.066
- Reda, F., Borjac, J., Fakhouri, R., & Usta, J. (2017, 2017). Cytotoxic effect of Moringa oleifera on colon cancer cell lines.
- Reddy, P. V., Urooj, A., Sairam, S., Ahmed, F., & Prasad, N. N. (2017). Hypocholesterolemic effect of Moringa oleifera polyphenols in rats fed high fat-cholesterol diet. *Malaysian Journal of Nutrition*, 23, 473-478.
- Riobo, N. A. (2012). Cholesterol and its derivatives in Sonic Hedgehog signaling and cancer. *12*(6), 736-741. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2012.07.002
- Rudel, L. L., & Edwards, P. A. (2019). Cholesterol. doi:10.1036/1097-8542.132900
- Russell, D. W. (1992). Cholesterol biosynthesis and metabolism. *Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy*, *6*(2), 103-110. doi:10.1007/bf00054556
- Saini, R. K., Sivanesan, I., & Keum, Y. S. (2016). Phytochemicals of Moringa oleifera: a review of their nutritional, therapeutic and industrial significance. *3 Biotech*, 6(2), 203. doi:10.1007/s13205-016-0526-3
- Scharnagl, H., Schinker, R., Gierens, H., Nauck, M., Wieland, H., & Marz, W. (2001). Effect of atorvastatin, simvastatin, and lovastatin on the metabolism of cholesterol and triacylglycerides in HepG2 cells. *Biochem Pharmacol*, 62(11), 1545-1555. doi:10.1016/s0006-2952(01)00790-0
- Schmid, B., Lüdtke, R., Selbmann, H. K., Kötter, I., Tschirdewahn, B., Schaffner, W., & Heide, L. (2001). Efficacy and tolerability of a standardized willow bark extract in patients with osteoarthritis: randomized placebo-controlled, double blind clinical trial. *Phytother Res*, 15(4), 344-350. doi:10.1002/ptr.981
- Schober, K., Voit, F., Grassmann, S., Muller, T. R., Eggert, J., Jarosch, S., . . . Busch, D. H. (2020). Reverse TCR repertoire evolution toward dominant low-affinity clones

during chronic CMV infection. *Nat Immunol*, 21(4), 434-441. doi:10.1038/s41590-020-0628-2

- Schonewille, M., de Boer, J. F., Mele, L., Wolters, H., Bloks, V. W., Wolters, J. C., ... Groen, A. K. (2016). Statins increase hepatic cholesterol synthesis and stimulate fecal cholesterol elimination in mice. *Journal of lipid research*, 57(8), 1455-1464. doi:10.1194/jlr.M067488
- Schroor, M. M., Sennels, H. P., Fahrenkrug, J., Jørgensen, H. L., Plat, J., & Mensink, R. P. (2019). Diurnal Variation of Markers for Cholesterol Synthesis, Cholesterol Absorption, and Bile Acid Synthesis: A Systematic Review and the Bispebjerg Study of Diurnal Variations. *Nutrients*, 11(7), 1439. doi:10.3390/nu11071439
- Shen, W.-J., Hu, Z., Hu, J., Kraemer, F., & Azhar, S. (2016). Post-transcriptional and Post-translational Regulation of Steroidogenesis. In (pp. 253-275).
- Siddiqui, A. M., Cui, X., Wu, R., Dong, W., Zhou, M., Hu, M., . . . Wang, P. (2006). The anti-inflammatory effect of curcumin in an experimental model of sepsis is mediated by up-regulation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma. *Crit Care Med*, 34(7), 1874-1882. doi:10.1097/01.Ccm.0000221921.71300.Bf
- Simons, K., & Ikonen, E. (1997). Functional rafts in cell membranes. *Nature*, 387(6633), 569-572. doi:10.1038/42408
- Singh, A. K., Rana, H. K., Tshabalala, T., Kumar, R., Gupta, A., Ndhlala, A. R., & Pandey, A. K. (2019). Phytochemical, nutraceutical and pharmacological attributes of a functional crop Moringa oleifera Lam: An overview. *South African Journal of Botany*. doi:10.1016/j.sajb.2019.06.017
- Singh, B. N., Singh, B. R., Singh, R. L., Prakash, D., Dhakarey, R., Upadhyay, G., & Singh, H. B. (2009). Oxidative DNA damage protective activity, antioxidant and anti-quorum sensing potentials of Moringa oleifera. 47(6), 1109-1116. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2009.01.034
- Singh, D., Arya, P., Aggarwal, V., & Gupta, R. (2014). Evaluation of Antioxidant and Hepatoprotective Activities of Moringa oleifera Lam. Leaves in Carbon Tetrachloride-Intoxicated Rats. *3*(3), 569-591. doi:10.3390/antiox3030569
- Singh, P., Saxena, R., Srinivas, G., Pande, G., & Chattopadhyay, A. (2013). Cholesterol biosynthesis and homeostasis in regulation of the cell cycle. *PLoS One*, 8(3), e58833. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0058833
- Sinha, S., Sandhu, K., Bisht, N., Naliwal, T., Saini, I., & Kaushik, P. (2019). Ascertaining the Paradigm of Secondary Metabolism Enhancement through Gene Level Modification in Therapeutic Plants. *Journal of Young Pharmacists*, 11(4), 337-343. doi:10.5530/jyp.2019.11.70
- Sreelatha, S., Jeyachitra, A., & Padma, P. R. (2011). Antiproliferation and induction of apoptosis by Moringa oleifera leaf extract on human cancer cells. *Food Chem Toxicol*, 49(6), 1270-1275. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2011.03.006
- Stohs, S., & Hartman, M. (2015). Review of the Safety and Efficacy of Moringa oleifera. *Phytotherapy research : PTR, 29.* doi:10.1002/ptr.5325
- Stormo, C., Kringen, M. K., Grimholt, R. M., Berg, J. P., & Piehler, A. P. (2012). A novel 3hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase (HMGCR) splice variant with an alternative exon 1 potentially encoding an extended N-terminus. *BMC Molecular Biology*, 13(1), 29. doi:10.1186/1471-2199-13-29

- Sudhakaran, P. R., & Surolia, A. (2012). Biochemical Roles of Eukaryotic Cell Surface Macromolecules: 2011 ISCSM Proceedings (1. Aufl. ed. Vol. 749). New York, NY: Springer-Verlag.
- Tabboon, P., Sripanidkulchai, B., & Sripanidkulchai, K. (2016). Hypocholesterolemic mechanism of phenolics-enriched extract from Moringa oleifera leaves in HepG2 cell lines. Songklanakarin Journal of Science and Technology, 38(2), 155-161.
- Tan, W. S., Arulselvan, P., Karthivashan, G., & Fakurazi, S. (2015). <i>Moringa oleifera</i>Flower Extract Suppresses the Activation of Inflammatory Mediators in Lipopolysaccharide-Stimulated RAW 264.7 Macrophages via NF-<i>κ</i>B Pathway. *Mediators of Inflammation*, 2015, 720171. doi:10.1155/2015/720171
- Thirumurugan, D., Cholarajan, A., Raja, S. S. S., & Vijayakumar, R. (2018). An Introductory Chapter: Secondary Metabolites. In: InTech.
- Thurber, M. D., & Fahey, J. W. (2009). Adoption of Moringa oleiferato Combat Under-Nutrition Viewed Through the Lens of the "Diffusion of Innovations" Theory. *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*, 48(3), 212-225. doi:10.1080/03670240902794598
- Tilburt, J., & Kaptchuk, T. (2008). Herbal medicine research and global health: an ethical analysis. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/86/8/07-042820/en/">https://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/86/8/07-042820/en/</a>
- Tiloke, C., Phulukdaree, A., Gengan, R. M., & Chuturgoon, A. A. (2019). Moringa oleifera Aqueous Leaf Extract Induces Cell-Cycle Arrest and Apoptosis in Human Liver Hepatocellular Carcinoma Cells. *Nutr Cancer*, 71(7), 1165-1174. doi:10.1080/01635581.2019.1597136
- Tirawanchai, N., Supapornhemin, S., Somkasetrin, A., Suktitipat, B., & Ampawong, S. (2018). Regulatory effect of Phikud Navakot extract on HMG-CoA reductase and LDL-R: potential and alternate agents for lowering blood cholesterol. *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 18(1), 258. doi:10.1186/s12906-018-2327-1
- Trapani, L. (2012). Regulation and deregulation of cholesterol homeostasis: The liver as a metabolic "power station". *World Journal of Hepatology*, 4(6), 184. doi:10.4254/wjh.v4.i6.184
- Tshabalala, T., Ndhlala, A. R., Ncube, B., Abdelgadir, H. A., & Van Staden, J. (2020). Potential substitution of the root with the leaf in the use of Moringa oleifera for antimicrobial, antidiabetic and antioxidant properties. *South African Journal of Botany*, 129, 106-112. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sajb.2019.01.029</u>
- Tsitsi, G. M., Alan, R. W., Charles, C. M., Leslie, Z. B., & Joseph, G. (2008). Moringa oleifera leaf extracts inhibit 6β-hydroxylation of testosterone by CYP3A4. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*, 2(05). doi:10.3855/jidc.201
- Tveten, K., Ranheim, T., Berge, K. E., Leren, T. P., & Kulseth, M. A. (2006). Analysis of alternatively spliced isoforms of human LDL receptor mRNA. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 373(1), 151-157. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2006.05.031</u>
- Verma, A., Vijayakumar, M., Mathela, C., & Rao, C. (2009). In vitro and in vivo antioxidant properties of different fractions of Moringa oleifera leaves. *Food Chem Toxicol*, 47(9), 2196-2201. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2009.06.005
- Vuolo, M. M., Lima, V. S., & Maróstica Junior, M. R. (2019). Chapter 2 Phenolic Compounds: Structure, Classification, and Antioxidant Power. In M. R. S. Campos (Ed.), *Bioactive Compounds* (pp. 33-50): Woodhead Publishing.

- Wachtel-Galor, S., & Benzie, I. F. F. (2011). Herbal Medicine: An Introduction to Its History, Usage, Regulation, Current Trends, and Research Needs. In W.-G. S. Benzie IFF (Ed.), *Herbal Medicine: Biomolecular and Clinical Aspects* (Vol. 2nd Edition ). Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press/Taylor & Francis.
- Wagner, K.-H., & Elmadfa, I. (2003). Biological Relevance of Terpenoids: Overview Focusing on Mono-, Di- and Tetraterpenes. Annals of Nutrition & Metabolism, 47(3), 95-106.
- Wang, H. H., Garruti, G., Liu, M., Portincasa, P., & Wang, D. Q. (2017). Cholesterol and Lipoprotein Metabolism and Atherosclerosis: Recent Advances in Reverse Cholesterol Transport. Ann Hepatol, 16 Suppl 1, S27-S42. doi:10.5604/01.3001.0010.5495
- Wang, J., Sasse, A., & Sheridan, H. (2019). Traditional Chinese Medicine: From Aqueous Extracts to Therapeutic Formulae. In: IntechOpen.
- Ward, N. C., Watts, G. F., & Eckel, R. H. (2019). Statin Toxicity. *Circulation Research*, *124*(2), 328-350. doi:doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118.312782
- Waterman, C., Rojas-Silva, P., Tumer, T. B., Kuhn, P., Richard, A. J., Wicks, S., ... Raskin, I. (2015). Isothiocyanate-richMoringa oleiferaextract reduces weight gain, insulin resistance, and hepatic gluconeogenesis in mice. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research*, 59(6), 1013-1024. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201400679
- Wedzicha, J. A., Singh, D., Vestbo, J., Paggiaro, P. L., Jones, P. W., Bonnet-Gonod, F., ... Investigators, F. (2014). Extrafine beclomethasone/formoterol in severe COPD patients with history of exacerbations. *Respir Med*, 108(8), 1153-1162. doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2014.05.013
- Williamson, E. (2001). Synergy and other interactions in phytomedicines. *Phytomedicine*, 8(5), 401-409. doi:10.1078/0944-7113-00060
- Wilson, M. D., & Rudel, L. L. (1994). Review of cholesterol absorption with emphasis on dietary and biliary cholesterol. J Lipid Res, 35(6), 943-955. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8077852</u>
- Xu, Y. B., Chen, G. L., & Guo, M. Q. (2019). Antioxidant and Anti-Inflammatory Activities of the Crude Extracts of Moringa oleifera from Kenya and Their Correlations with Flavonoids. *Antioxidants (Basel)*, 8(8). doi:10.3390/antiox8080296
- Yang, H.-X., Zhang, M., Long, S.-Y., Tuo, Q.-H., Tian, Y., Chen, J.-X., . . . Liao, D.-F. (2020). Cholesterol in LDL receptor recycling and degradation. *Clinica Chimica Acta*, 500, 81-86. doi:10.1016/j.cca.2019.09.022
- Yang, S.-T., Kreutzberger, A. J. B., Lee, J., Kiessling, V., & Tamm, L. K. (2016). The role of cholesterol in membrane fusion. *Chemistry and Physics of Lipids*, 199, 136-143. doi:10.1016/j.chemphyslip.2016.05.003
- Yang, Y., Zhang, Z., Li, S., Ye, X., Li, X., & He, K. (2013). Synergy effects of herb extracts: Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic basis. *Fitoterapia*, 92. doi:10.1016/j.fitote.2013.10.010
- Yeh, G. Y., Eisenberg, D. M., Kaptchuk, T. J., & Phillips, R. S. (2003). Systematic review of herbs and dietary supplements for glycemic control in diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 26(4), 1277-1294. doi:10.2337/diacare.26.4.1277
- Yuan, T., Wang, Y., Zhang, T., yu-guo, Y., Wu, D., Zhou, M., . . . Cheng, Y. (2018). Spontaneous severe hypercholesterolemia and atherosclerosis lesions in rabbits with

deficiency of low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) on exon 7. *EBioMedicine*, 36. doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.09.020

- Zhang, Q.-W., Lin, L.-G., & Ye, W.-C. (2018). Techniques for extraction and isolation of natural products: a comprehensive review. *Chinese Medicine*, 13(1). doi:10.1186/s13020-018-0177-x
- Zhao, Y. (2018). *Plasma Cholesterol-lowering Activity of Selected Nutraceuticals and Associated Mechanisms*. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing, (Dissertation/Thesis)
- Zhu, H., Tucker, H. M., Grear, K. E., Simpson, J. F., Manning, A. K., Cupples, L. A., & Estus, S. (2007). A common polymorphism decreases low-density lipoprotein receptor exon 12 splicing efficiency and associates with increased cholesterol. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 16(14), 1765-1772. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddm124